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1. The Working Party on the Accession of Portugal and Spain to the 
European Communities held its second meeting on 7-8 October 1986. Part of 
the meeting was chaired by Mr. P. J. Williams, (Secretariat). The Working 
Party continued its examination of questions and replies (L/5984 and 
Corr.l and Add.l). Before the Working Party resumed its examination of 
these documents, a number of general statements were made. 

A. General 

2. The representative of Canada was concerned both at the speed with 
which the Communities had proceeded to implement the provisions of the 
customs union, far in advance of either Article XXIV:5(a) or XXIV:6 
discussions and the assumptions about GATT disciplines which lay behind the 
methodology used to arrive at a new Common Customs Tariff (CCT) for the 
EC/12. His authorities had noted the Communities' position that the Treaty 
of Accession, de jure, established a customs union and that the Act of 
Accession could not be considered as an interim agreement under 
Article XXIV:5(a). They were not convinced that this was in fact the case. 
Noting that Article XXIV:8(a)(ii) defined a customs union, inter alia, as 
an arrangement whereby "substantially the same duties and other regulations 
of commerce were applied by each of the members in the union", he drew the 
attention of the Working Party to the numerous transitional provisions both 
in the tariff and non-tariff areas. The EC trade régime would not fully 
apply to substantial sections of both the Spanish and Portuguese economies 
until 10 years after accession. The inescapable conclusion was that the 
transitional régime was not yet a full customs union in the sense of 
Article XXIV:8(a)(ii) and that in effect it was an interim agreement which 
would result in a full customs union once it was fully implemented. The 
consequences of this in terms of Article XXIV:7(b) were important because 
the parties to the agreement should not put it into force if they were not 
prepared to modify it in accordance with the recommendations of the 
CONTRACTING PARTIES, if the CONTRACTING PARTIES found that the agreement 
was not likely to result in the formation of a customs union within the 
period contemplated. He would thus urge the Communities to take the 
recommendations of the Working Party into account and refrain from 
implementing the CCT/12 and other elements of the new customs union until 
the Working Party reached a conclusion satisfactory to its members. 

3. His delegation could not accept the notion of "credits" which underlay 
many EC replies in L/5984. This concept was mentioned nowhere in the 
General Agreement or GATT codes, it had not received the approval of any 
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GATT panel or Working Party and appeared to be propounded exclusively by 
the member States of the Communities and by no other contracting party. In 
particular, his delegation rejected the notion that any credit was owing 
for the relaxation of non-tariff barriers. Article XXIV:6, the relevant 
paragraph for compensation under Article XXIV, spoke exclusively of 
compensation for breach of tariff bindings. Canada had, in the course of 
discussions in the Working Party on the accession of Greece to the 
Communities, also made its view clear that Article XXVIII, when interpreted 
in conjunction with Article XXIV:6, did not provide a unilateral right for 
a customs union to demand compensation from third parties which neither 
asked for, nor in many cases would benefit from the formation of the 
customs union. "Compensation" for members of a customs union as a 
consequence of reduction of tariffs was provided by Article XXIV itself 
which contained the right to reciprocal reduction of duties and regulations 
of commerce on a non-m.f.n. basis as between these members. In the present 
case, moreover, the trade diversion effects of the removal of trade 
barriers within the enlarged Communities (and to a large extent vis-à-vis 
EFTA as well) would be extremely significant and provided more than 
adequate recompense to the EC for any reduction of Spanish or Portuguese 
industrial tariffs. It was necessary to dwell on the "credits" argument at 
length as the central assumption by the European Communities, appeared to 
be that there was a substantial amount of trade liberalization occurring as 
a result of enlargement for which other countries had to pay. Canada took 
issue with this assumption. In fact, the real trade liberalizing effect of 
the removal or modification of certain practices was often minimal. For 
example, the effect of modification of many non-tariff barriers in the 
agricultural area would be obviated almost immediately by the phasing in of 
the Common Agricultural Policy (CAP) which would relegate non-EC exporters 
in most cases to the role of residual suppliers. The liberalization of 
certain non-tariff barriers in Spain and Portugal in many cases simply 
reformed practices in both countries which were inconsistent with GATT 
disciplines. A case in point was the discretionary licensing system in 
Spain. Canada rejected the notion that it should be required to pay 
for the removal of any such practices. He drew the attention of the 
Working Party as well to the standstill and rollback paragraphs of the 
Uruguay Ministerial Declaration which provided for the phasing out of 
GATT-inconsistent measures without any claim for compensation. 
Furthermore, the effect of this alleged liberalization on countries outside 
the European Communities was far from uniform. The assumption that all 
should pay for liberalization, which in many cases would affect only a few, 
would in practice prove to be inequitable. In the case of Canada, 
industrial exports had never been a significant component of their trade 
with Spain and Portugal. The most logical and nearest source of supply of 
industrial goods for Spain and Portugal would be other Community members 
and EFTA countries, particularly as they would be exporting duty-free to 
the Iberian peninsula. In practice, the effect on Canadian trade of the 
lowering of tariffs would not be significant. Yet, they were witnessing a 
claim that this supposed advantage had to be paid for by accepting raised 
barriers in precisely the areas where Canada had established trade 
performance and comparative advantage: those of agriculture and fisheries. 

4. The representative of Canada also wondered how either Article XXIV:6 
negotiations or a meaningful Article XXIV:5(a) analysis of the general 
incidence of duties and regulations of commerce could be undertaken in the 
absence of information on a substantial number of new tariff rates in the 
area of agriculture and fisheries. Until such information was provided, 
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further progress would be stalemated. The inescapable preliminary 
conclusion was that as far as Canadian trade patterns went, the general 
incidence of duties and regulations of commerce applicable after 
enlargement might well be higher after accession than before. 

5. The representative of Brazil wanted to know what import régime for 
automobiles would be put into effect once present restrictions were lifted 
at the end of 1987, what quotas had been fixed for imports from third 
countries under Article 364 of the Treaty and whether these quotas would 
also be eliminated. She also sought information relating to the production 
and export of Spanish orange juice and asked whether the European 
Communities were expected to become self-sufficient in this product, whose 
tariff in Spain, where Brazil accounted for more than 80 per cent of 
imports, had been raised by 15.9 per cent. Brazil also wanted to be 
informed on the levels of the variable levies applied by Spain on frozen 
pig and poultry meat and by Portugal on raw sugar. Her country had also 
asked to be informed regarding the present status of negotiations on the 
treatment which the ACP countries would receive after accession, having 
particularly in mind coffee, cocoa and groundnuts. 

6. The representative of Australia stated that they shared the concerns 
expressed by Canada regarding the conformity with Article XXIV of the 
Accession of Portugal and Spain to the European Communities. Australia did 
not consider that the EC had followed the correct procedures for 
renegotiating its schedule of concessions. Article XXIV only allowed a 
breach of a binding if negotiations were held according to the procedures 
of Article XXVIII which envisaged compensatory adjustments. The 
Communities had withdrawn their entire GATT schedule at the time when the 
required negotiations had not even commenced nor had the information 
required under Article XXVIII been submitted. Clearly, there was an 
expectation in Article XXIV that notifications and negotiations would 
precede action to implement a customs union and that the process of GATT 
examination would take place before its implementation. The Communities 
had partly recognized this situation in suspending the legal tariff. They 
had not, however, done it when imposing levy arrangements on agricultural 
products. 

7. The representative of Australia also said that her authorities had 
insufficient information on which to base an assessment of the conformity 
of enlargement with GATT provisions. The European Communities had provided 
a statistical examination and a tariff concordance for the years 1983 and 
1984, although normal procedures required that such information be provided 
for a period of three years. Little information had been provided on the 
incidence of non-tariff measures applied by Spain and Portugal before and 
after accession. In a number of cases, Spain and Portugal applied specific 
duties on imports, for which ad valorem rate equivalents had been provided 
but without explanation of the methodology used at arriving at these rates. 
She appreciated the efforts made by the Communities to provide answers to 
the questions put by contracting parties. However, in a number of cases, 
the replies had not been complete. She also considered it to be within the 
mandate of the Working Party to examine the likely effects of Community 
support arrangements on agricultural production and the trading prospects 
of third countries both in the Communities and the world markets. She 
therefore asked for an assessment of projected supply and demand in the 
adherent countries for key agricultural products. In the Working Party 
examination of Greece's accession, the Communities had accepted that 
variable levies were covered by the term "duties and other regulations of 
commerce" in Article XXIV. She would welcome an assessment by the European 
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Communities of the incidence of such levies. Article XXIV:4 said 
that "the purpose of a customs union .... should be to facilitate trade 
between the constituent territories and not to raise barriers to the trade 
of other contracting parties....". Australia had difficulty in agreeing 
with the Communities that the enlargement met with this condition. It was 
difficult to accept that trade in agriculture would be liberalized in view 
of the extension of the CAP to Spain and Portugal. Existing quantitative 
restrictions in the adhering countries were being replaced by another form 
of restriction at least as restrictive but more unpredictable. Community 
imports of agricultural produce had declined markedly over a number of 
years and increased self-sufficiency in Spain and Portugal would see this 
trend continue. There was also insufficient information to reach an 
assessment of whether enlargement would generally result in trade creation 
or instead be detrimental to the interests of third countries. In making a 
judgement as to whether the enlargement conformed with the GATT, Australia 
naturally had to examine its effects on her exports. In respect of 
Australia, the EC proposals embodied in the trade-weighted average tariff 
(CCT/12) would on the basis of 1984 trade figures mean that 
fifty-four per cent of Australia's trade with the enlarged Community would 
face higher duties. Duties would be decreased on only 5 per cent. 
Variable levies would be applied to 7 per cent of its exports to the 
Community, mainly in the cereals sector. Her authorities had calculated 
that Australian exports of long-grained rice to Portugal would cease 
because of the imposition of high duties. 

8. The blanks in the proposed tariff hampered her authorities' efforts to 
assess the overall effects of enlargement but led them to presume that the 
Communities intended to tighten access conditions. Forty-four per cent of 
Australia's trade in the products for which there were blanks in the 
Community's offer, was subject to bindings. Extension of bindings to Spain 
and Portugal involved trade worth 55 million ECUs for Australia. By 
comparison the withdrawal of bindings involved trade worth 102 million 
ECUs, including the blank items. It was their assessment that Australia 
had negotiation or consultation rights for at least 26 tariff items. In 
69 per cent of these cases, the Communities' offer represented a 
deterioration of Australia's access conditions. They disagreed with the 
Communities' position that supplier rights should be calculated on the 
basis of the trade of all contracting parties. It was highly likely that 
Australia would have Article XXVIII rights on an additional number of 
tariff items, when an examination was undertaken on the basis of m.f.n. 
trade. The required negotiations and assessment of conformity with 
Article XXIV could not proceed in the present situation of uncertainty with 
regard to the blank items. She noted in this connection that a breach of 
bindings in the agricultural sector of significance to Australia was not 
justified because new opportunities were opened for industrial or other 
agricultural items where it had no, or minimal export interests. In 
conclusion, it was essential for Australia that the Working Party examine 
in detail all the aspects of the extension to Spain and Portugal of the CAP 
and its levies and the concept of inherent credits. These were major 
factors which had prevented the Working Party on the accession of Greece 
from arriving at substantive conclusions. 

9. The representative of Japan stated that his greatest concern was the 
existence of a number of discriminatory quantitative restrictions 
specifically directed against Japan (and/or a few other countries) in the 
trade regime of both Spain and Portugal and the fact that these 
discriminatory measures had been sanctioned by the EC Commission. The 
preliminary comment by the EC at the last meeting seemed to imply that 
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Article XXIV:5(a) only spoke of the general incidence of duties and other 
regulations of commerce and, therefore, if the number of illegal QRs was 
reduced after accession, that would satisfy the requirement of the 
paragraph. His delegation could not accept this argument because the 
discriminatory QRs maintained by Spain and Portugal were prima facie 
violations of GATT Articles XI and XIII and no justification had so far 
been given. Countries entering a customs union continued to be governed by 
the provisions of the General Agreement and the elimination of illegal QRs 
was simply a GATT obligation for any contracting party. Article XXIV:1 
stipulated that each such customs territory would, exclusively for the 
purposes of the territorial application of the General Agreement, be 
treated as though it were a contracting party. The EC, therefore, could 
not escape from its obligations under the General Agreement. Also, 
Article XXIV:5(a) could not be read as authorizing the existence of illegal 
measures merely because their number was reduced after accession. It did 
not seem right to interpret the words "other regulations of commerce" in 
Article XXIV:5(a) as including the illegal QRs, particularly such 
discriminatory QRs which would have no justification under the General 
Agreement. There could therefore be no question of compensation being 
received for the removal of illegal quantitative restrictions. 

10. Another source of concern was the apparent lack of information, 
particularly in regard to the administration of quantitative restrictions 
and their justifications. In order to accurately assess the situation, 
Japan requested that the Communities with the cooperation of the GATT 
Secretariat, identify: (i) the quantitative restrictions which were 
applied, erga omnes, until the end of the transitional period in comparison 
with those maintained before the accession, and (ii) those quantitative 
restrictions without GATT justification that applied before accession, 
during the transitional period and after the transitional period. 

11. In this respect, the Japanese delegation was particularly concerned 
that some discriminatory quantitative restrictions were supposed to remain 
even after the long transitional period, and that some were new and clearly 
in violation of the Article XXIV:4 requirement "not to raise barriers to 
the trade of other contracting parties". Japan could not agree that the 
term was nuanced by the fact that it was only part of the sentence as the 
Communities had argued, nor that the paragraph could be nullified by the 
provisions of Article XXIV:5 to :9. As stated before, it was extremely 
difficult to envisage that the newly established illegal barriers could be 
traded-off against the reduction of other barriers. His delegation 
repeated its request that discriminatory quantitative restrictions which 
had no GATT justification whatsoever be eliminated immediately. 

12. The representative of New Zealand stated that it was very important 
to determine what assumptions were going to be applied by the Working Party 
in evaluating the provision of Article XXIV:4 and XXIV:5. He sought 
confirmation of the assumption that the EC's tariff offer embodied in 
regulation 3330/85 was the basis on which to evaluate the provisions of the 
new customs union under Article XXIV:5(a). Similarly, on the regulations 
of commerce to be examined, he assumed that it was those that would take 
effect at the end of the transitional period but that those in effect 
during the transitional period would also come into consideration, though 
it was not entirely clear how. As it was important to get working 
assumptions clear, he found very interesting the view expressed by the 
representative of Canada, that the agreement was not a full customs union 
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but an interim arrangement. The conditions for a full customs union were 
that duties and regulations of commerce were to be eliminated on 
substantially all trade between its constituent parts. He wanted to hear 
from the Communities in what sense they considered the agreement to be a 
full customs union, what percentage of trade was covered at the moment and 
how that would compare with the situation at the end of the transitional 
period, both with respect to duties and regulations of commerce. 

13. He also considered it necessary for the Working Party to establish 
what type of information could be sought and what standards of evaluation 
might be applied. The wording of Article XXIV:5(a), including the words 
"on the whole", referred to the constituent territories as they were prior 
to the establishment of the customs union. The tariff of the new customs 
union needed to be compared to both the tariff of the EC/10 and to those of 
the acceding countries. The general incidence of the duties and 
regulations in the EC/12 should not be "on the whole" higher or more 
restrictive prior to their accession than in the ÊC/10, nor than in Spain 
and in Portugal. To argue that the standard "on the whole" was to be 
applied to the average of the three constituents of the customs union, 
since they did not preserve their identity after enlargement, would defy 
any kind of analysis under Article XXIV. If one assumed a situation of a 
large trading partner with a relatively high tariff, and two smaller 
trading partners with relatively lower tariffs, and if one simply 
aggregated the customs tariffs of those three constituents on a 
trade-weighted average basis, by definition the overall effect would be 
less restrictive. It could not have been the intention of the drafters of 
Article XXIV that such an approach could occur, since by definition two 
members of the customs union would have raised their tariff above the level 
which it had before they acceded to the union. One therefore had to 
evaluate the effects of enlargement on each separate member. The juridical 
integrity of the separate units was reinforced by the nature of the 
transitional arrangements. 

14. The other question which the Working Party had to deal with in this 
connection was the impact of duties and regulations of commerce. It had 
been stated that the Working Party could proceed by leaving out for the 
time being various portions of the EEC tariff and regulations of commerce, 
representing a relatively low share of total imports. To begin with, New 
Zealand would contest that for the purpose of this examination, one could 
arrive at percentages of trade affected on the basis of total imports. The 
statistics to be used should cover m.f.n. suppliers and exclude the present 
constituents of the customs union from each other's trade. More 
importantly, it was for the Working Party itself to determine which 
approach it wanted to adopt, without thereby making prejudgements about 
portions left to one side for the moment. For that reason clarity was 
needed as to the standards which were going to be applied. Like other 
members of the Working Party New Zealand did not accept the "inherent 
credit" argument. It had been claimed that duty reductions for certain 
items in the CCT/12 would offset any increases which occurred elsewhere in 
the tariff, and that the duty rates concerned had been averaged on the 
basis of GATT trade excluding the trade between the members of the union. 
This left out two very important considerations. First, trade had occurred 
between the members of the customs union before enlargement but on a 
preferential basis. One could not calculate the effect of a reduction of 
the m.f.n. rate to a rate higher than the preferential one, on the basis of 
trade that had occurred on a preferential basis. Secondly, there were 
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going to be new preference receivers which had been m.f.n. suppliers prior 
to the enlargement. These would be credited with a benefit under the 
European Communities' approach, in spite of the fact that the benefit 
obtained was not due to the reduction of the m.f.n. rate but to the 
preferential access obtained after enlargement. A systematic analysis of 
how to establish the basis for the calculation had to be agreed upon in the 
Working Party. It was because these questions had not been systematically 
answered that New Zealand could not accept as a procedural move the taking 
out and leaving to one side of certain aspects of the tariff. 

15. Concerning support measures he recalled that Article XVI recognized 
that income and price support arrangements could increase exports and 
restrict imports. Therefore, the Working Party could not rule out in 
advance consideration of the effect of income and price support 
arrangements subsequent to the enlargement, even though he made no 
prejudgement about what the outcome of such an examination might be. Any 
objections to this had to be known at an early stage, so that a more 
detailed discussion could be carried out. Finally, mention had been made 
of the impact of enlargement on the trade of particular contracting 
parties. He was interested to hear from other contracting parties what 
their estimate of the impact on their trade was. For New Zealand, 
one-third of the trade with the enlarged Communities would be subject to 
increased duties and higher restrictions. This was fairly significant. 
Some delegations had mentioned similar expectations for their countries' 
trade. Until a more comprehensive analysis of general incidence had been 
carried out, it was perfectly legitimate to use these statements in an 
assessment. 

16. The representative of Hungary recalled that his delegation had 
requested the European Communities to indicate the GATT justification for 
the application of different régimes by Spain in the field of quantitative 
restrictions, vis-à-vis different contracting parties. He also recalled 
that when his delegation had in the Group on Quantitative Restrictions and 
other Non-Tariff Measures recently raised the question of the introduction 
of discriminatory quantitative restrictions as a result of Spain's 
accession, the representative of the Communities had replied that this 
question had to be dealt with in the context of this Working Party. 
However, in the reply to question 8 in L/5984/Add.1, the Communities had 
stated that the question of the legal basis of these measures was not per 
se the subject of examination in the Working Party. He therefore wondered 
in which forum the Communities were ready to answer. As to the replies 
given to questions 39 and 40 in L/5984, he stressed that when trying to 
assess the global effect of accession one could not and should not take 
into account measures violating GATT obligations. To do so would create 
dangerous precedents, especially after ministers had decided in Punta del 
Este to strengthen the GATT system and its rules and principles. He 
underlined once again that Article XXIV did not waive any contracting party 
from its obligations under Articles XI and XIII. Because the respective 
provisions of the Treaty were not in conformity with the provisions of the 
GATT, his delegation could only reserve its position as to the conformity 
of the Treaty with the provisions of Article XXIV. 

17. The representative of Argentina referred to paragraph 2 of L/6052 
concerning recent bilateral discussions between the European Communities 
and the United States. In the view of the Communities, these discussions 
were conducted in the context of bilateral negotiations under 
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Article XXIV:6. Argentina reserved the right to challenge in due course 
the result of these negotiations. The provisional agreement reached 
implied that a guarantee was provided for one contracting party at the 
expense of others which had principal or substantial supplier rights, as 
was the case for Argentina which had virtually lost the Spanish market for 
two basic agricultural products in 1986. In general the CCT/12 was 
detrimental to Argentina and a careful evaluation was necessary to ensure 
that the principles laid down in Article XXIV:4 and XXIV:5(a) were 
observed. Strict compliance with the provisions of Article XXIV:6 was also 
necessary, in respect of analysis and determination of compensation for 
tariff increases and removal of bindings. This analysis had to take 
account of changes in tariffs and regulations of commerce which occurred in 
all the member States of the enlarged Communities since this was a clear 
obligation laid down in Article XXIV:4 and XXIV:5(a). 

18. The representative of Hong Kong supported New Zealand's comments, 
especially those concerning the tariff aspects and the need to quantify the 
trade effects of accession on individual contracting parties. Since the 
last meeting of the Working Party, Hong Kong had notified its intention to 
enter into Article XXIV:6 negotiations. Details of the issues Hong Kong 
proposed to raise bilaterally would be communicated to the 
European Communities. Textiles were among the matters that would need to 
be addressed. Their present analysis showed that in some 36 textile items 
subjected to a tariff increase, Hong Kong had principal or substantial 
supplier rights. Irrespective of the amount of additional duty that might 
be made payable by Hong Kong, it was a fact that existing textile tariffs 
maintained by the Communities were already high, this being an area not 
effectively dealt with in the last round of multilateral trade negotiations. 
Further increases in the textile tariffs in the context of the enlargement 
exercise were therefore a matter of particular concern. Although the work 
of the Working Party was separate from the new round of MTNs, he expected 
high tariffs to be among the issues to be tackled therein and the proposed 
increased duties for textiles under the new CCT were not conducive to this 
task. 

19. The representative of the United States recalled that his delegation 
had already explained in some detail why it had serious doubts about the 
EC's ability to make its case that "the duties and other regulations of 
commerce ... are not on the whole higher or more restrictive" than those 
which existed prior to the formation of the enlarged customs union. The 
EC/12 offer constituted a significant worsening of the situation in 
comparison to pre-enlargement conditions in Spain and Portugal. While this 
pertained to a number of products his delegation had cited in particular 
corn and sorghum in Spain, for which bindings at 20 per cent had been 
replaced by prohibitive variable levies. The trade concessions which had 
amounted to over 600 million dollars in average annual US exports had been 
wiped out. There were a number of industrial products where the rates in 
Spain and Portugal would be higher than they had been. New regulations of 
commerce had been introduced in both countries and harmed US export 
interests. This was true in general where products were covered by the 
CAP, and in particular when the variable levy applied. Many of these 
restrictions were inconsistent with the GATT. For example, 70 quantitative 
restrictions had been introduced in Portugal, including those covering 
oilseeds and oilseed products along with minimum purchasing requirements on 
feedgrains. On the industrial side, new quotas had been introduced in 
Spain covering many products. There was also the matter of the "blanks" in 
the EC's offer covering 96 very important agricultural line items, 
including some 5 billion dollars in US exports to the Community. Since the 
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last meeting bilateral discussions had produced further cause for concern 
on this point. The EC had proposed tariff quotas on a large number of the 
"blanks" where the US were the principal supplier. The proposed tariff 
quotas would nullify GATT commitments on these products, which included 
soybeans and corn gluten feed. If these proposals were to stand, the US 
would conclude that the EC had failed to meet the basic test of 
Article XXIV:5. His delegation could not accept such a situation and hoped 
the EC would rectify it very soon. Using data provided by the EC, even a 
simple comparison of products subject to impairments with those subject to 
nominally lower rates would show that some 6.6 billion ECU's of total US 
trade would be impaired while at most 2 billion ECU's worth would be 
subject to improved treatment. This was a clearly unbalanced situation 
which could not be considered to be consistent with the EC's Article XXIV 
obligations. 

20. On the industrial side his authorities had conducted an econometric 
analysis using data supplied by the EC. Their preliminary conclusions 
suggested that even in this sector the enlargement would give little, if 
any, net benefits to third countries. The Working Party should undertake a 
detailed analysis including an examination of the tariff situation and an 
analysis of "other regulations of commerce" as suggested by the delegation 
of New Zealand. However, unless the EC improved its offer including in 
particular that on the blanks and some other key impairments, it could not 
be considered to have met its basic obligations under XXIV:5. Given this 
situation, his delegation repeated the question it had posed at the last 
meeting as to what steps the Communities were prepared to take to ensure 
that the Agreement met the criteria of XXIV:5(a). 

21. The representative of Canada supported the proposal to engage in a 
detailed examination of information, of the methodology for developing this 
information, as well as an assessment to be made on the basis of it. On 
the non-tariff side, one could start with the quantitative restrictions 
maintained by Spain, Portugal and the EC/10 prior to the enlargement, 
those measures which were maintained in the transitional period and those 
measures which were going to remain, as well as statistics on imports from 
contracting parties. On the tariff side, Canada wanted an assessment of 
the incidence of the tariffs applied by Spain, Portugal and the Communities 
prior to enlargement and at least after the end of the transitional period. 
The basic methodological assumption had to be that both bound and unbound 
items should be covered, that trade between Spain, Portugal and the EC/10 
should be excluded, as should trade with non-contracting parties and trade 
with contracting parties benefiting from contractual preferential 
arrangements. In the absence of information on the blank items, Canada 
would suggest that the only methodological assumption one could make was 
that those blank items were withdrawals of bindings that would be replaced 
by prohibitive tariff rates. 

22. The representative of Australia supported the points made by New 
Zealand and Canada. She wanted to see a list of products which were 
subjected to variable levies when imported into Spain and Portugal after 
enlargement, a list of pre-enlargement exporters of these products and the 
quantities which they had exported during the last 3 years. She also 
wanted a projection from the Communities of supply and demand for the next 
10 years in the products subject to variable levies, and requested 
information on EC/10 imports of these products over the last 5 - 1 0 years, 
so as to see the trend in imports of products subject to variable levies. 
The representative of Brazil supported the proposal to prepare systematic 
analyses, without which it was difficult to conduct an examination of the 
impact of the enlargement. 
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23. The representative of the European Communities recalled that he had 
already made extensive statements which no doubt had been carefully 
studied. Some of the points made by delegations were directly related to 
bilateral negotiations under Article XXIV:6 and would be pursued in that 
context. Other points could be tackled in the course of the examination of 
the questions and replies. Concerning how to calculate the general 
incidence on the whole of tariffs and of non-tariff measures, he thought 
that some delegations were over-ambitious in pursuing statistical accuracy 
which could not be reached. He was quite prepared, however, to ask the 
Secretariat to provide a description of how this had been handled in the 
past for both customs unions and free-trade areas. This would provide 
guidance of what was normally considered to be necessary, feasible and 
desirable. In situations of this kind a quantifiable assessment was 
extremely complex and attempts in the past at reaching them had been 
self-defeating. Some delegations had said that in the context of 
Article XXIV:5 and XXIV:6, one should look only at m.f.n. trade. The 
Communities would bear this point in mind for Article XXVIII negotiations 
with these countries in the future, because many of them had preferential 
trade flows themselves. Remarks had been make about allegedly new 
restrictions. If a list was provided of such restrictions he would address 
them. The Communities' position was that there were no such restrictions. 
A certain number of arrangements which had existed before accession had 
been continued and others had been liberalized. It was not enough to look 
at the latest Community regulations on this subject. One had to go back 
and look at past arrangements which had been in force in Spain and 
Portugal. Finally, he drew attention to document L/6052 in which the 
Communities defended their position in response to L/6022 which had been 
circulated by Argentina. 

24. In an exchange of views on quantitative restrictions, the 
representative of Hungary noted that Article 117:3 of the Treaty, allowed 
and 117:5 required Spain to maintain some quantitative restrictions which 
were annexed to the Treaty itself. Community regulations had subsequently 
been issued at the end of March 1986. Regulations 7334(85) and 175(86) 
indicated that Spain had introduced on 387 Nimex positions, i.e. 94 tariff 
lines, discriminatory quantitative restrictions for Hungarian products, as 
from 1 January 1986. Out of the 94 tariff lines, 29 also applied 
to Japan. These restrictions covered about a quarter of Hungarian exports 
to Spain. This development was contrary to Spain's GATT obligations 
vis-à-vis Hungary, not to introduce new quantitative restrictions. He drew 
attention to the fact that prior to accession Spain had not maintained 
discriminatory quantitative restrictions against Hungarian products. There 
had been 5 Spanish notifications submitted to the CONTRACTING PARTIES to 
this effect. The representative of the European Communities repeated that 
no new quantitative restrictions had been imposed in Spain for products of 
Hungarian origin. He wanted to know how much Hungarian trade had occurred 
before accession in the tariff positions mentioned. Spain had applied a 
discretionary licensing system whereby licenses might not be granted. 
While the Communities were willing to discuss this problem with the 
concerned delegations, reality required one to look at what had been the 
real previous situation. On that basis, their position was that a 
substantial liberalization had taken place and would continue to take 
place. The representative of the United States stated that some new 
quantitative restrictions had been introduced in Spain, without any basis 
in Article XXIV:4. The representative of Japan indicated that his 
authorities had found 7 new restrictions applied by Spain after accession 
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in addition to the remaining discriminatory ones. Japan had conveyed its 
concern but had not been given a satisfactory answer. He welcomed the 
Communities' statement that they were prepared to tackle this problem 
bilaterally. On this latter point, the representative of the 
European Communities replied that informal contacts had been held with 
Japanese authorities. Prior to their accession to the Communities, there 
had been agreements between Spain and Portugal on the one hand, and Japan 
on the other, and these had never been attacked in the GATT. They were 
ready to continue discussing these questions bilaterally. 

25. The representative of the European Communities said that they were 
ready to supply any additional information which might be of relevance to 
the exercise carried out by the Working Party. There was already 
substantial information available on tariff and non-tariff barriers. The 
EC had not taken a final position on any of the proposals made at this 
meeting. 

26. The Chairman suggested that the question of further information be 
considered under future work to be carried out by the Working Party 
(section C below). 

B. Questions and Answers 

27. No additional statements were made on "general considerations", 
section I of L/5984. 

II. Import Duties 

28. The representative of the United States, referring to the reply to 
question 7(a), stated that there had been practical damaging consequences 
from the extension of the variable levy system to Spanish and Portuguese 
imports. Contrary to GATT procedures, these impairments had taken place 
prior to negotiations. The representative of the European Communities 
maintained that there were no damaging consequences from the withdrawal of 
CCT/10. With reference to question 8, the representative of Australia 
noted that the Communities "had not taken account of factors such as 
variable components etc. in calculating the new rates of duty... ". She 
asked how these components would be taken into account in determining the 
incidence of duties and other regulations of commerce. The representative 
of the European Communities replied that this question could be addressed 
as part of the future work. The representative of New Zealand asked the 
Communities to confirm that no provisions had been made, when calculating 
the trade-weighted average tariff of the EC/12, for excluding m.f.n. trade 
prior to enlargement which had now become preferential. He also asked for 
the component calculations mentioned in the reply to be made available. 
The representative of the European Communities replied that calculations 
made by computer for GATT tariff lines could not be made available because 
of the bulk involved, but that interested delegations could be briefed on 
them by the relevant Community authorities. 

29. The representative of the United States said, with respect to 
question 19, that if the blanks in the CCT/12 were taken as impairments 
they would have to conclude that the EEC had failed to meet its obligation 
under Article XXIV:5. Question 22 dealt with variable levies, which 
affected $500 million of US exports to Spain. This constituted 30 per cent 
of US agricultural exports to Spain and 13.5 per cent of their total 
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exports to that country. For corn and sorghum, a jump from a bound rate of 
20 per cent to a variable levy of over 100 per cent had prohibitive 
effects and nullified very important concessions from which the United 
States had benefited considerably in the past. He focused on maize and 
sorghum because the impairment in these products was enormous, but it was 
not exclusive. The representative of the European Communities replied that 
these points were a matter for negotiations. They had never denied that a 
withdrawal of bindings had taken place in order to allow the Communities to 
apply their common external trade policy as they were required to do under 
Article XXIV. Question 22 did not address the variable levies but other 
variable components such as mixed tariffs. In reply to the representative 
of New Zealand he added that the 0.1 per cent figure mentioned for total 
imports into Spain and Portugal of products whose tariff contained a 
variable component was based on imports into Spain and Portugal from 
contracting parties other than the EC(10). The representative of Australia 
shared the concerns expressed by the United States. The Communities were a 
significant importer of oilseed and she could not see any justification for 
the approach to renegotiation. The Communities should provide details to 
demonstrate that the variable levy system introduced in Spain and Portugal, 
would be less restrictive for products other than maize and sorghum. 

30. With respect to question 28(a), the representative of the 
United States held that the removal of any GATT inconsistent measures which 
Spain and Portugal might have maintained before accession, could not be 
taken into account as benefits offsetting impairments elsewhere. The 
representative of the European Communities replied that they did not agree 
with the assumption that any non-tariff measures applied by Spain and 
Portugal prior to accession had been GATT inconsistent. 

31. The representative of the United States sought confirmation that the 
items listed in answer to question 5 in L/5984/Add.l, did not constitute an 
exhaustive list of products newly subjected to variable levies in Spain and 
Portugal. The representative of the European Communities replied that 
the question - and the reply - only related to products which, during a 
transitional period, would be subject in the new member States to the 
variable levy which applied throughout the Communities and to quantitative 
restrictions. This indicated that Spain and Portugal had considered that 
the variable levy system did not provide sufficient protection during the 
transitional period and by implication that it was less restrictive than 
the system previously in effect in both countries. The representative of 
the United States said that this had not been their exporters' experience. 

Ill Quantitative Restrictions 

32. The representative of the European Communities stated that the 
questions demonstrated some confusion about the Treaty and about the 
particular Articles which dealt with quantitative restrictions. They had 
had to point out that some questions were not relevant. Articles 42 and 
202 and derogations from these Articles dealt with arrangements between the 
new member States and EC(10) and fell outside the scope of the Working 
Party. Articles 177 for Spain and 364 for Portugal dealt with the external 
aspects. Article 207 for Portugal dealt with a specific case, that of 
motor vehicles. Annexes XV; XVI; XXX and Protocol 23 had to be read 
together with these articles. There were in addition further Articles 
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which dealt with the question of specific restrictions in agriculture. 
Question 39 was the major question concerning the external régime. In 
reply the Communities had promised to provide a list of quantitative 
restrictions in the industrial sector eliminated at the date of accession. 
The list circulated to the Working Party and which the Communities 
requested be annexed to the report on the meeting (see Annex I, in French 
only) covered at the four figure level, 190 tariff positions for Spain and 
49 tariff positions for Portugal, in the industrial as well as the 
agricultural and fisheries sectors. The figures for Portugal included 
restrictions maintained by Portugal under its previous balance of payments 
régime. If any delegation wanted to argue that this situation was not less 
restrictive than before, they would have to prove such a claim. In 
addition to liberalization which had already taken place, there were 
provisions in the Treaty which envisaged further liberalization during the 
transitional period . At the end of this period there would be relatively 
few restrictions left. 

33. The representative of Japan could not accept the maintenance during 
the transitional period of discriminatory quantitative restrictions which 
were contrary to GATT Articles. He was also concerned that some 
discriminatory quantitative restrictions would remain permanently after the 
transitional period, as was stated in the reply to question 14 
in L/5984/Add.1. He asked whether there was a schedule for the elimination 
of quantitative restrictions which would remain after the transitional 
period. The representative of the United States, supported by the 
representative of Hungary, contested the claim concerning the overall 
changes in the import régimes. The representative of the United States 
added that according to the information available to them, certain products 
from third countries were subjected to new quantitative restrictions in 
Spain. Nothing in Article XXIV permitted a temporary derogation from basic 
GATT obligations in such cases. Therefore, more detailed information on 
the nature and coverage of the previous régimes and of the current 
situation was necessary. He invited the EC to provide assurances that any 
new restrictions would be dismantled immediately. The representative of 
Canada stated that the magnitude of changes involved raised the question of 
whether duties and other regulations of commerce were in fact eliminated 
between the new members and the EC/10, and therefore of whether it was a 
customs union as defined in Article XXIV:8(a). The representative of the 
European Communities replied that there could be no doubt about the 
disappearance of all tariffs and non-tariff barriers between the 
constituent parts of the union. At the end of the transitional period all 
quantitative restrictions would be eliminated. Since there were no new 
restrictions the response to question 39 expressed the EC's assessment 
which was that progress in eliminating restrictions was substantial and 
favourable to third countries. The contrary had to be proved. Any 
delegation could make a comparison with the notifications of Spain and 
Portugal, not just the newest ones, but the ones made to the Committee on 
Trade in Agriculture, the Group on Quantitative Restrictions and Other 
Non-Tariff Measures, as well as to the Committee on Balance of Payments 
Restrictions in the case of Portugal and even those made at the time of 
these countries' accession to the GATT. 

34. The representative of the United States took issue with the contention 
in reply to question 32, that intra-Community quotas did not concern third 
countries' trade. If the Communities set up de facto target levels for 
imports into Spain or Portugal of products from the EC/10, such targets 
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might be met at the expense of third parties. He therefore asked the 
Communities to provide more information on the coverage of these internal 
quotas and on how they would give effect to the provisions of Article 43(5) 
of the Treaty. He sought further clarification concerning question 31 and 
considered that in so far as the response of the Communities to question 37 
referred back to the reply given to question 34, there had been no 
response. The representative of Hungary supported these comments, adding 
that his previous intervention (paragraph 16) was very relevant to the 
points raised. 

35. The representative of the European Communities, commenting on 
reply 31, noted that Article 77 of the Treaty dealt exclusively with 
agricultural products. The list of products subjected to restrictions was 
relatively short and could be found in the Treaty; there were no new 
restrictions in the framework of this Article. On the other hand, the long 
list of agricultural products (Annex 1) covered items which had been 
liberalized either on 1 January, or on 1 March 1986. She invited the 
United States to supply a list of products considered to be affected by new 
quantitative restrictions. The representative of the United States said 
that such a list for industrial products would be supplied. 

36. The representative of Japan referred to questions 6 and 7 in 
L/5984/Add.1. His country had repeatedly protested bilaterally about the 
discriminatory quantitative restrictions maintained by the EC member 
States, supposedly relying on previous bilateral arrangements with Japan. 
No justification was given in the replies for the maintenance of such 
quantitative restrictions. He was not sure if a comparison of the 
situation prevailing before and after accession would show an improvement. 
In the case of Spain, he was aware that the number of quantitative 
restrictions maintained exclusively against Japan, had been reduced. But 
many items had been transferred to a list which was directed not just at 
Japan and which was just as discriminatory, i.e. section C of the Spanish 
import régime. The representative of Canada asked in connection with 
question 10 in L/5984/Add.l, whether Spanish procedures for the allocation 
of quotas were governed by EC regulations or whether elements of national 
discretion were maintained. He also asked to have information on whether 
Spain was going to adhere to the GATT Licensing Code, since there was no 
contractual obligation for that country until it actually acceded to the 
code. 

37. The representative of the European Communities replied that the 
Communities were a signatory of the Code and since Spain was a member of 
the Communities no further procedure was required. The administration of 
quotas in member States had to conform to EC regulations but under these 
regulations some of the modalities of licensing were left to the national 
administrations, within the general guidelines laid down by regulations. 
He had noted the remarks of the Japanese delegation, and he contested the 
view that before accession there had not been bilateral agreements in force 
between Japan, Spain and Portugal. Japan had not raised this issue in the 
GATT. The reply given to question 7 in L/5984/Add.1, dealt with these 
points to the extent that they related to the examination conducted by the 
Working Party, i.e. whether the situation after accession was more or less 
restrictive than before. The penetration by Japanese exports of the 
Spanish and Portuguese markets was much more substantial than the 
penetration of the Japanese market by products of the two countries. This 
was illustrated by the fact that both countries had substantial trade 



Spec(86)60 
Page 15 

deficits with Japan. The representative of Japan replied that throughout 
the discussion which had taken place so far in the Working Party, his 
delegation had made it clear that they were raising the question of 
discriminatory quantitative restrictions for reasons of principle. Japan 
was not seeking to increase its exports to Spain or Portugal but wanted to 
make sure that the trade régime of the EC/12 was in strict conformity with 
the relevant provisions of the General Agreement. 

38. The representative of New Zealand asked whether the answer to 
question 9 in the addendum addressed quantitative restrictions exclusively, 
or also State-trading organizations. The representative of the 
European Communities replied that the products in question were subject to 
a number of control measures, so that intra-community trade could develop 
without endangering the balance of the new members' markets. Since the 
treatment of members of the Community could not be less favourable than the 
treatment offered to third countries, it followed that a similar system 
operated for imports originating in third countries. 

IV. Other Measures 

39. The representative of the European Communities stated that some of 
these questions had been answered even if they went beyond the mandate of 
the Working Party. He had serious doubts about the relevance of 
question 54 which he hoped would not need further discussion. The 
representative of the United States sought clarification with respect to 
the replies to questions 50 and 53 and asked whether Spain would apply the 
EC's requirements concerning certificates of origin, and if so how this 
compared to the previous régime. Concerning state monopolies, he noted 
that the Communities had mentioned the removal of these as an indication of 
liberalization. However, there was no reference to Portugal's monopolies 
on grain, oilseed and tobacco. The representative of the 
European Communities replied that certificates of origin might be required 
in accordance with Community legislation. Spain would observe these 
requirements. Questions 52 and 53, on State monopolies, were framed as if 
Articles 48 for Spain and 208 for Portugal of the Treaty required these 
monopolies to be dismantled. The Communities believed that the dismantling 
of State monopolies was favourable for third countries, to the degree that 
they had operated in a way which distorted trade flows. However there was 
no obligation to dismantle State monopolies. The monopolies mentioned by 
the representative of the United States were not covered by Article 208 of 
the Treaty and might be dealt with under the section on "commodities". 

V. Agreements with other Countries 

40. There was no discussion on this section of the document. 

VI. Commodities 

41. The representative of the United States repeated with respect to 
question 62, that the imposition of variable levies on previously bound 
Spanish tariff items constituted serious nullification of concessions for 
which there had to be acceptable compensation before the conditions of 
Article XXIV could be considered met. With respect to question 66, he took 
issue with the view that the extension of the CAP would not significantly 
change production in Spain and Portugal. The artificial incentives 
inherent in the CAP would have the same effects in Spain and Portugal as 
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they had had in the rest of the Communities. This was a fact of which the 
Communities and the new member States had been aware in their deliberations 
leading to the Treaty. The artificially increased production would have 
damaging effects for third countries both in the EC markets and in third 
country markets. The representative of Australia also voiced doubts over 
the EC's views laid out in the answer to this question. Experience showed 
that the extension of the CAP to the EC/10 had not led to stabilization of 
production capacity for temperate agricultural products. One only needed 
to look at dairy, beef and wheat to have a sense of the massive surpluses 
maintained by the EC. She therefore asked the EC for information on how 
they had arrived at the conclusion that the CAP would not bring about 
significant changes in temperate agricultural production in Spain and 
Portugal. The representative of Canada said that the introduction of the 
CAP in 1962 and its extension to the United Kingdom, Ireland and Denmark in 
1973 had provoked a decline in Canadian exports of wheat and barley even 
though Canada had been a principal supplier of these cereals to the 
Communities prior to 1962. He anticipated that exports of these 
commodities to Spain and Portugal would also decline as a result of the 
CAP. 

42. The representative of the European Communities was not sure that these 
questions and comments were relevant to Article XX1V:5. As stated in the 
response to question 23 in 5984/Add.l, the possibility of an increase in 
production within EC/12 was not relevant to the examination in the Working 
Party. Certain delegations apparently saw the purpose of the meeting as 
examining the CAP, rather than examining the incidence on Spain and 
Portugal of the totality of the Community's import regulations. As already 
stated many times, items subject to variable levies amounted to only 
2 per cent of the EC/12's total imports. Variable levies were applied in 
Spain and Portugal as of 1 March 1986 but at the same time, all existing 
quantitative restrictions and similar measures for products subjected to 
variable levies had been lifted. The variable levy, where it applied, took 
account of the difference in intervention prices between the EC/10 and the 
new members, which meant that transition was assured whenever price 
differences so required. As to alleged artificial production support 
measures, although this was not relevant to the examination in the Working 
Party she believed that these internal measures which aimed at supporting 
farmers' incomes were to be appreciated against the system of "deficiency 
payments" applied by other countries. In view of the production capacity 
for dairy products in Spain and Portugal, it could not be seriously argued 
that there was going to be excess production of these commodities. 
Generally, there did not seem to be, in the new member States, capacity for 
adding to the existing excess production in world markets. The CAP would 
not alter this situation, and excess production was not an outcome of the 
CAP. There were important stockpiles in other countries which did not 
belong to the EEC. In any case, the new member States would still require 
imports which would in large part come from third countries. These imports 
might be subjected to variable levies in certain cases, but this would 
still be more transparent than the régimes existing in these two countries 
prior to accession. If one looked at import statistics for Spain and 
Portugal before accession, one would note that there were no imports of 
many products. It was therefore difficult to make judgements on the basis 
of different economic circumstances and of precedents in other regions of 
the EC. As to the "impairment" for countries which had been exporters to 
Spain of products subject to bindings which were now unbound, this was a 
problem which the Communities were prepared to deal with. 
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43. The representative of New Zealand also referred to question 66 and 
wondered what the benchmark had been for stating in the answer that no 
"major" changes would occur in the structure and total volume of trade in 
agricultural products. It was important to know what criterion was being 
used with reference to the term "major". Was it "major" in relation to 
total trade, to total agricultural trade or to specific commodities? 
Bearing that criterion in mind, he asked what the Communities would 
consider a "major" change to be in relation to current import levels of the 
Communities. Referring to income and price support measures, he noted that 
it was reasonable to expect a reply. After all, Article XVI:1 required any 
contracting party to notify to the CONTRACTING PARTIES "any subsidy, 
including any form of income and price support, which operates directly or 
indirectly to increase exports of any product from, or to reduce imports of 
any product into its territory", so the basis for evaluation presumably 
existed. The representative of the United States said that it was clear 
that the Working Party had to reach some conclusion, for agriculture as 
well as for industry, in order to determine what was likely to be the 
picture for countries which had exported in the past to the new members of 
the Communities. One had to look at what effects the CAP would have on the 
trade of Spain and Portugal. For the United States, corn and sorghum alone 
had amounted to 30 per cent of its total agricultural exports to Spain. 
It was thus not a small amount of trade which was affected. The 
representative of Australia asked how the Communities came to the 
conclusion that the adoption of the CAP by Spain and Portugal would not 
bring about any significant change in the production and imports of these 
two countries. She also wanted to know why the effects of the CAP on these 
two countries were going to be different from its effects on the other 
member countries. 

44. The representative of the European Communities stated that there were 
constraints on production in the new member States and no Community 
incentives to encourage production. Instead there was a need to manage it. 
The CAP took account of the realities of the market and there were likely 
to be changes in import flows. Since this was a natural outcome of the 
establishment of a customs union, the Communities had never said that there 
were not going to be changes. What they had said was that these changes 
were going to be of little importance and spread gradually over a number of 
years. For maize and sorghum, bound concessions were being unbound, for an 
identified volume of trade. This did not mean that Spanish imports would 
automatically disappear, since if one looked at EC/10 import figures one 
would note that there were substantial imports of these commodities, in 
spite of alleged restrictions at the border. Because the Community 
regulations were trade-neutral, there had been substantial imports of these 
two commodities, wherever the need had been felt and there was no reason 
why this situation should change. 

45. The representative of Argentina noted that since the introduction of 
the CAP in Spain there had been no exports of Argentine maize and sorghum 
to that country. He wondered how the Communities could expect imports of 
these products to be unaffected by the introduction of the CAP and asked 
whether the import régime of the Communities would allow Argentina to 
continue exporting 1.2 million tons of these commodities. The 
representative of the United States was surprised by suggestions that there 
were not going to be changes in the agricultural production capacity of 
Spain and Portugal as a result of their adoption of the CAP. The United 
States had been relegated to the status of a residual supplier of corn to 
the Community and the trend continued to be declining. The representative 
of Australia noted that according to the European Communities production 
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restraints could be imposed in Spain and Portugal. She wanted to know 
what and at what level these restraints would be, how they were different 
from pre-enlargement restraints, and whether they would expand or decline. 
She also wondered what the suggested slight modifications were going to be, 
and what their trade effects were expected to be. The representative of 
New Zealand asked what the Communities viewed as a small percentage 
variation of imports to domestic production. This notion was not alien to 
the General Agreement itself since it was the kind of calculation which 
applied to the disciplines of Article XI. 

46. The representative of the European Communities recalled that the basis 
of discussions in the Working Party was Article XXIV:5(a). Questions 
relating to production capacity in Spain and Portugal were not relevant to 
this exercise. The Communities noted that several delegations seemed to be 
ready to draw lessons from the past and even extrapolate for the future, 
for agriculture but not for industry. At the same time they tried to 
attack the notion of credits or benefits arising out of the substantial 
liberalization which was taking place for industrial products. This did 
not seem logical. The representative of Australia responded that it was 
necessary to dwell on the past because they had not obtained the 
information which they had sought. The representative of the United States 
said that the past was a good guide for agriculture because there was no 
indication from the European Communities that the situation in the present 
case would be different from what it had been on earlier occasions. The 
representative of Canada supported these points, adding that part of the 
difficulty in the present case arose out of the lack of information on 
quantitative restrictions in force which were needed in the Article XXIV:5 
and 6 exercises. The preliminary analysis they had conducted indicated 
that the advantages of a lower tariff in Spain and Portugal were not 
evident. The representative of the European Communities said that the 
answers to the questions represented a substantial amount of information, 
much more extensive than had been provided on previous similar occasions. 
Some of the information requested was not made available because it was not 
considered relevant by the Communities. The assumptions made with respect 
to agriculture, on the basis of past experience were flawed because the 
situation of the market of EC/12 was not the same as of the EC/10 and 
moreover the Communities had moved over the years from a situation of 
deficit in certain products to self-sufficiency. This was reflected in 
internal debates about reform, which seemed to be ignored by other 
delegations. 

Fisheries 

47. The representative of the United States asked, with respect to 
question 71, what measures the Communities would take if Spain failed to 
make the 15 per cent annual increase of imports from other member States, 
which was required under Article 174 of the Treaty. With respect to 
question 69 the representative of Canada noted that the allocation of 
global fish quotas by Spain had been done on the basis of 1983 import 
statistics. Given the fact that the normal practice in the GATT was to use 
three-year averages, he asked why this particular year had been chosen and 
whether it would constitute the basis for future import statistics. On 
question 70, he asked what were the relevant regulations on the opening and 
administration of duty-free quotas from non-member States. The 
representative of New Zealand asked, with respect to question 25 in 
L/5984/Add.l whether precise arrangements were already made for the limited 
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number of products under quantitative restrictions to which the Community 
régime could be progressively applied during the transitional period. He 
also wanted to know whether these products had been under quantitative 
restrictions previously. The representative of Argentina referring to the 
replies to questions 69 and 72, sought clarification on the treatment of 
calamars and frozen squid in Portugal and Spain. He wanted to be informed 
on the reason for the differences in the quotas of Spain and Portugal. 

48. The representative of the European Communities replied that 
question 71 dealt with intra-Community trade during the transitional 
period. The 15 per cent figure mentioned in that context did not 
determine exports from the EC/10 to the new member States. It was merely a 
procedural threshold for determining the Community authority competent to 
take intra-Community safeguard measures in the case of a disruption of the 
markets of the new members. The treaty envisaged a purely internal 
procedure based on past performance. When the Community's share of the 
Spanish and Portuguese markets did not increase by at least 15 per cent, 
measures were taken in accordance with Article 115 of the Treaty of Rome. 
When these quantities increased by more than 15 per cent but by less than a 
threshold determined according to the global requirements of the new member 
States, measures were taken by the Commission according to internal 
procedures which were those of the Management Committee. Beyond this 
second threshold emergency measures could be taken by the new member 
States. As to question 69, there had existed in Spain before accession, a 
system of duty-free quotas for fishery products from joint ventures set up 
with third countries. Being incompatible with Community regulations, it 
would have to be eliminated over a number of years. The year 1983 had been 
taken as the basis, because it was the last full year before negotiations 
between the Community and Spain on fisheries began. Argentina's question 
touched upon both joint ventures and quantitative restrictions. Certain 
products were covered by both, but for different reasons. Joint ventures 
marketed certain products which were non-sensitive, whereas quantitative 
restrictions were directed at sensitive products. Calamars were a 
sensitive product in Portugal, though not in Spain, and were therefore not 
subjected to quantitative restrictions in the latter country. With respect 
to question 70, the new member States would benefit from the residual part 
of the Community quotas on a temporary basis until these quotas were 
redistributed to take account of the enlargement. With respect to 
question 25 in L/5984/Add.l, the modalities of quantitative restrictions, 
determined by the EC Council, were based on existing mechanisms in Spain 
and Portugal but were adapted to the Community's procedures. The list of 
products subject to these restrictions was provided in answer to question 
72 in L/5984. The quotas were based on performance in the three years 
before accession by the two new member States. They would be revised 
annually in the light of the evolution of trade. 

49. The representative of Argentina asked whether it was possible to 
assume that the list of sensitive products could not be altered in the 
years ahead. The representative of the European Communities replied that 
the list of these products had been laid down in the Treaty of Accession 
and it could therefore not be changed subsequently. However, it was 
possible for products which were no longer deemed sensitive to stop being 
subjected to quantitative restrictions before the end of the transitional 
period of seven years. 
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Oilseeds, oils and fats 

50. The representative of the United States said, with respect to 
question 75, that imports of soybeans into Portugal had increased from 
208.000 metric tonnes to 970.000 metric tonnes between 1980 and 1985 and 
asked whether, given the quota which had been imposed in Portugal, the 
Communities expected this trend to continue. The representative of the 
European Communities replied that it was impossible to forecast increases 
in imports. As indicated in the response, they did not expect that 
enlargement would have major effects on the import requirements for 
oilseeds of the twelve member States, during the first five years after 
enlargement. 

51. The representative of the United States wondered how an increase in 
consumption of oilcakes in Portugal could be expected, given the import 
quota which existed in that country. She believed that the new 
system of quantitative controls was more restrictive than the import régime 
which was in effect prior to enlargement. Although Portugal had previously 
maintained a licensing requirement, Portugal's imports of soybeans had 
increased by 225 per cent in the five years prior to accession. The 
licensing requirement was still in place, but imports of oilseeds were now 
also subject to quota and to substantial security deposits, a requirement 
which had not existed prior to enlargement. In addition, domestic 
consumption quotas on soybean and sunflower oils had also been imposed. 

52. The representative of the European Communities replied that under the 
previous trade régime, import licenses were only delivered for oilcakes 
in special circumstances. The present annual quota was set at 
110.000 tonnes, which would be increased every year until it was completely 
lifted. There was also an increase of oilcake production in Portugal, 
based on imported oilseeds. She recalled the reply to question 82, which 
stated that the present system for quantitative controls which would be 
applied in Spain and Portugal until 1990, was not substantially different 
from the pre-existing system except that it would be managed by the 
Community. The régime in force in Spain prior to accession was identical 
to the one to be in force after joining the Communities. As to Portugal, 
there had been a long dispute with the United States on the evaluation of 
the earlier régime. It was not always easy to assess restrictive import 
régimes but it was clear that an import control system had existed in 
Portugal prior to accession, which provided for prior registration and made 
it possible to control the quantities of oilseeds or oil used for human 
consumption. The amounts which were not used for human consumption had to 
be re-exported or used for industrial or animal-feeding purposes. There 
also had existed a system of discretionary import licensing for oils which 
amounted to import prohibition. Article 292 of the Treaty introduced a 
five-year transitional system which was basically the same as the one 
previously in force in Portugal except that it was transparent. The volume 
imported would be based on existing consumption and would take account of 
changes in requirements. The purpose was not to restrict imports but to 
control the marketing of a product which had to be subject to a special 
régime for a number of years. The requirements would be established at the 
beginning of every year, but would be subjected to revision if it turned 
out that miscalculations had been made. The United States were aware that 
the volume of marketed oil had recently been raised in Portugal to take 
account of increases in human consumption requirements. Oilseeds which 
were not going to be used in the production of oil for human consumption, 
could be imported freely. The only condition was that the oil extracted 
from these seeds should not be used for human consumption in Portugal. 
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53. The representative of the United States added that the Communities' 
analysis of the restrictions on oilseeds oversimplified a very complex 
situation. Portuguese demand for soybeans was derived from domestic demand 
for soybean meal and soybean oil. To produce the 50.000 tons of soybean 
oil set by the consumption quota for 1986, Portugal would have to import 
around 285.000 tons of soybeans. However, this amount of soybeans would 
produce only about 228.000 tons of meal, less than half the current annual 
use in Portugal. Additional meal requirements would have to be made up 
either through direct imports of meal or through additional imports of 
soybeans. However, meal imports were subject to a quota of 110.000 tons, 
about 200.000 tons less than what was required. Thus, Portugal would be 
faced with the choice of importing soybeans and trying to export the oil 
without any export subsidies, in a world market that was already glutted, 
or switching to substitutes for meal, such as manioc. Clearly, then, it 
was difficult to argue that these measures would not have any restrictive 
effects on trade. The representative of the European Communities replied 
that the figures quoted by the United States needed to be checked. 
Moreover, the United States had said rightly that if Portugal wanted to 
import oilseeds for transformation into oilcakes, in addition to those 
which were imported for the production of oil destined for human 
consumption, it would need to export the oil produced from these oilseeds. 
There were, of course, other outlets for this oil, which were perhaps of 
minor scope. Before Portugal's accession to the Communities, 70 per cent 
of soybeans exported to that country from the United States underwent the 
same process, i.e. they were used for the production of 
domestically-consumed oilcakes and exported oil. The United States had 
never protested this situation to the GATT in the past. 

54. The representative of the United States recalled that in their 
response to question 81, the Communities had stated that the purpose of 
quantitative controls was to prevent disorganization of the market and 
asked what the Communities expected would happen in Spain and Portugal, in 
the absence of these restrictions. The representative of the European 
Communities replied that it had appeared at the time of accession 
negotiations that the market situation in the new member States was such 
that a balance was being maintained between the consumption of olive oil 
and other vegetable fats obtained generally from oilseeds. This balance 
was sought through a régime which had never been considered inconsistent 
with the General Agreement, even though the issue had been raised in a 
dispute settlement case. In the EC/10, the régime was totally different. 
There was a variable levy for olive oils and duty-free entry without quotas 
for other oils. Dismantling immediately the régimes in Spain and Portugal, 
which had been in existence for many years, might have had serious 
disruptive consequences in those markets and in the EC/10. The Communities 
had therefore considered it wise to adopt a five-year transition for moving 
from one system to the other. She wanted to stress that the old system in 
Spain and in Portugal had no time limitation. The representative of the 
United States asked whether this response could be interpreted as meaning 
that the Communities expected imports of other vegetable oils to increase 
once these restrictions were lifted. The representative of the European 
Communities replied that she could not make projections as to the future. 
There had been in the past in the new member States increases in 
consumption of oils other than olive oil. One could imagine that there 
might be developments not necessarily linked to the progressive dismantling 
of the control system in Spain and Portugal. 
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55. With respect to question 76 the representative of the United States 
said that even though the Communities would limit their production aids 
based on acreage planted, there was still a possibility that production 
might increase if the yields per acre were increased. She therefore asked 
whether in the light of previous expansions the Communities expected 
productivity to increase in Spain and Portugal. With respect to 
question 77, they had noted that the producer prices of soybeans and 
sunflower seed in Spain prior to accession were 35 per cent below the EC 
level. They believed that the combination of increased prices for 
domestically produced soybeans and sunflower seed, as well as limitations 
imposed on consumption and imports would discourage the consumption of 
oilseeds in Spain. She therefore asked the Communities to justify their 
assertion that consumption would increase. The representative of the 
European Communities replied that an eventual increase in productivity 
should be seen in the framework of the limitation put on production aids. 
In view of the importance of this sector in Spain, it was likely that 
productivity was already at quite high a level. The situation was more 
variable in Portugal and it was therefore very difficult to make forecasts. 
In any case, these were production problems not related to measures at the 
border. As to question 77, the introduction of production aids was not 
expected to have much effect in either country because of the situation 
which had prevailed before accession. Spain had been self-sufficient for 
these products and the production aid system was not directed at changing 
this situation. 

Grains, Cereals 

56. With respect to question 88, the representative of the United States 
said that their information indicated that Portuguese grain importers had 
made no purchases of EC grains so far this year. In the light of 
historical trade patterns, it appeared reasonable to conclude that, in the 
absence of any market reserve requirement for the EC, Portuguese importers 
would purchase the vast majority of their grain from non-EC producers. 
Consequently the market reserve requirement resulted in direct sales losses 
for third countries. He asked the EC to explain its statement that this 
measure was "not prejudicial to normal trade flows with third countries". 
The representative of the European Communities replied that 6 or 7 years 
ago, Portugal had imported its cereals from the United States, but also 
from other exporters including member states of the European Communities. 
If one were to examine whether Community regulations were or were not 
prejudicial to third countries, one would also have to examine how the 
United States had acquired the quasi-totality of the Portuguese market for 
cereals. The Communities had explained in answer to question 88 how they 
had been brought during the accession negotiations to introducing this 
provision. Without such a provision for the transitional period during 
which the Portuguese import monopoly remained in existence, the Communities 
would have been excluded from the Portuguese market, which was 
inconceivable in the framework of a customs union consistent with 
Article XXIV. 

57. The representative of Australia wanted to know whether the minimum 
purchase requirement in Portugal would result in a higher incidence of 
restrictions for third countries. It was not clear what effect this 
requirement would have on imports and how such a quantitative restriction 
could be justified. The representative of New Zealand asked the 
Communities to explain which provisions of Article XXIV provided 



Spec(86)60 
Page 23 

justification for this measure. He also asked whether the EEC thought this 
arrangement came within the cover of Articles III and XVII of the General 
Agreement and if so what the relationship was between these provisions and 
the spirit of Article XXIV which was used to justify these measures. He 
wondered what measures had been taken under Article XVII to ensure that 
normal commercial relations were maintained. This was what had been 
referred to in the second part of question 26 in L/5984/Add.l, to which the 
Communities had replied that this was a matter to be considered in the 
context of Article XXIV:6 procedures if applicable. While there was an 
element of compensation involved, New Zealand was also interested in the 
maintenance of traditional trade with non-member States during the 
transitional period. The representative of Canada saw a common thread 
through the Communities' replies to questions 66, 88, 89 and 90 on the 
issue of the creation of preferences in the process of the formation of a 
customs union. Canada's view of Article XXIV was that there was no 
specific allowance for the creation of preferences except to the extent 
that preferences were created by the non-m.f.n. relaxations of trade 
obstacles between the members of the customs union. Article XXIV did not 
allow the creation of new trade barriers or the partial relaxation of 
existing trade barriers which were inconsistent with GATT disciplines. 
They were intrigued by the assertion that the introduction of the CAP in 
Spain and Portugal would not distort trade flows and that a very small 
proportion of trade was affected by these disciplines. This question 
should be considered not just from the point of view of recent trade 
figures, but also from the point of view of trade flows into the Community 
since the introduction of these régimes, bearing in mind that the trade 
effects of the CAP had become progressively more restrictive as the régime 
had been elaborated. In particular, the use of statistics relating to the 
years 1982-85 was misleading in view of the fact that during that period 
the US and Canadian dollars had been traded at historically high levels, in 
relation to the currencies of the European Community member States. 

58. The representative of the European Communities replied that Portugal's 
previous import régime had not been consolidated and could therefore be 
modified before accession to the Communities. However, it had to be borne 
in mind that the minimum import requirement was only temporary. At the end 
of the first part of the transitional period, the variable levy system 
which was applied throughout the Communities, would be introduced in 
Portugal. During the first four years after Portugal's accession, this 
system was not applied for reasons which were peculiar to that country. 
Instead there was a mixture of both the Community levy system and the 
prevailing Portuguese monopoly system. An element of progressive 
liberalization was being introduced in the Portuguese import monopoly 
situation and during the four-year transitional period this monopoly would 
be replaced, in steps of 20 per cent each, by other importers. This 
liberalization would not immediately modify the access conditions into the 
Portuguese market. During the period in which these provisions were 
maintained, the requirements of Article XXIV:4 would be observed by the 
Communities and Portugal would be able to import cereals from its 
traditional suppliers. However, because the Communities also wanted to 
expand trade with this country, a system had been devised to keep accounts 
at the end of every year. If imports into Portugal from the Communities 
were below a minimum of 15 per cent, the mechanism in question would be set 
in motion, but there was no prohibition on third country exporters to enter 
the Portuguese market. No special measures were therefore necessary for 
maintaining trade flows with third countries. Such measures, if they 
arrived at maintaining these third countries' share in the Portuguese 
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market, could only do so at the expense of the Communities, and would 
therefore violate the letter and the spirit of Article XXIV. 

59. The representative of the United States stated that during the 
transitional period, the Communities would reserve to themselves a portion 
of a market which they had not had before. In the end, this market would 
be closed through the levies. They considered this to be a definite 
worsening of the situation, in terms of Article XXIV:5. The representative 
of the European Communities replied that the Communities had applied the 
variable levy system for the past twenty years, and their markets were 
still open. The general effects of policies relating to cereals could be 
discussed elsewhere, but not in the context of an Article XXIV:5 
examination. The representative of the United States reiterated that 
recent trends in Community imports of corn indicated that third parties 
were deprived of certainty in terms of market access. The representative 
of Canada said that the CAP fell within Article XXIV:5(a) as a regulation 
of commerce, and had had very negative effects on Canadian exports of 
cereals. The general relaxation of the practices of the Portuguese import 
monopolies would have a beneficial effect also on Community producers. 
Therefore, Canada could see no justification for a 15 per cent minimum 
purchase requirement. Moreover, they took no comfort from the prospects of 
the introduction of the variable levy system. The representative of New 
Zealand asked whether it was the view of the Communities that in the 
transitional period, the provisions of Article XVII:1(b) in respect of 
State-trading enterprises were observed fully or whether the Communities 
considered that Article XXIV permitted derogation from the obligation in 
Article XVII:1(b) or from any of the provisions of Article III. 

60. The representative of the European Communities replied that 
Article XXIV applied in the light of other provisions of the GATT. A long 
discussion could be held as to whether Article XXIV allowed a derogation 
from other GATT provisions. She did not intend to open such a debate. It 
was wrong to believe that Article 320 of the Treaty constituted an 
exception to the application of the customs union. During a very limited 
period, transitional rules would be applied. One could not imagine - and 
Article XXIV did not require - that all the mechanisms and regulations of 
the EC/10 could be applied, immediately and in their integrity, to the new 
members. 

61. The representative of the United States stated, with respect to 
question 90, that in August 1985 the Spanish levy on imports of grain had 
been 10 pesetas/MT. On 4 March 1986, immediately after the EC system took 
effect, the levy amounted to 20.500 pesetas/MT, and she asked whether the 
Communities would agree that this represented a substantial change. The 
representative of the European Communities replied that it had never been 
their view that the introduction of the Community variable levy system was 
not a change. However, it was necessary to agree on what had been changed. 
There had existed in Spain a 20 per cent bound duty on certain cereals and 
in addition there had existed a system quite comparable to the Community 
variable levy system and which had been notified to the GATT. AG/FOR/ESP/1 
of 28 September 1983 contained such a notification, in which Spain stated 
that for maize, sorghum and a number of other cereals, there existed a 
system quite comparable to the EC's variable levies. The purpose of the 
system had been to bridge the gap between world market prices and internal 
Spanish prices. It was in that sense that the Communities stated that for 
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cereals there had been a juridical modification, but not a substantial one. 
The amount levied at the border was different after 1 March 1986 from the 
one which had been levied before but cereal imports had begun to fall in 
Spain, because of the internal market situation. The Communities certainly 
did not intend to increase the difference between domestic prices and world 
market prices for cereals and the effects of the levy could be expected to 
be limited. However, the Communities had no control over world market 
prices which would be affected by a number of different factors, such as 
monetary policies and others. 

62. The representative of the United States thought that the European 
Communities had given an inaccurate picture of the situation which had 
prevailed in Spain before accession. Spain might occasionally have used a 
levy but within the limits of the bound duty which had never been 
renegotiated. On those occasions when the bound duty had been exceeded, 
the Spanish authorities had, upon request, immediately reduced it. The 
representative of Argentina stated that the variable levies, particularly 
for maize and sorghum as they had operated in Spain before accession, had 
never been sufficiently high to discourage imports. Since March 1986, 
however, Argentina's exports to Spain had stopped. Apart from the legal 
aspect of the removal of bindings which was the subject of bilateral 
negotiations with the Communities, one had to look at the incidence on 
trade of changes brought about by Spain's accession. It would therefore be 
interesting to know exactly the incidence of the variable levy before 
1 March 1986, and the incidence in percentage and specific terms of the 
system now in effect. It was quite clear that the previous situation was 
infinitely better, as could be demonstrated by examination of trade 
statistics. 

63. The representative of the European Communities stated that imports 
into Spain of maize and sorghum had not stopped because of the introduction 
of the variable levy system but because of speculative operations. Imports 
into Spain of these cereals had occurred on a massive scale before 1 March 
1986, creating six hundred thousand tonnes of stockpiles. Such a situation 
created difficulties for all exporters including those in the Communities. 
Once these stockpiles had been consumed, imports from third countries would 
resume if domestic production and the Communities' supplies were 
insufficient to meet Spanish requirements. Experience indicated that there 
was room for imports into these markets from third countries. The 
representative of the United States noted that since Spanish importers had 
known that on 1 March 1986 the levy on maize and sorghum would increase 
from 20 per cent to over 130 per cent it was not surprising that imports 
had gone up. The representative of the European Communities said that the 
figure of 130 per cent did not mean much because the two figures could not 
be compared. It was, however, true that the old Spanish duty had been 
bound and it was its unbinding that the Communities were willing to 
negotiate. 

64. The representative of the United States said that while it was true 
that such factors as climate and domestic consumption would have an 
influence on the future levels of Spanish and Portuguese grain production, 
they believed that the United Kingdom's experience following its accession 
to the Communities provided a good indication of what could be expected. 
Before joining the Communities, the United Kingdom had been a net importer 
of 7 million metric tonnes of grain each year. Following accession, its 
grain imports fell while its production rose until it became a significant 
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net exporter in 1981. The United States disagreed with the Communities' 
assertion that production levels in Spain would not vary significantly 
after accession. Experience had shown that the CAP provided an effective 
incentive to increase production by encouraging more costly production 
methods. If it was assumed that Spain would experience productivity 
increases similar to those which had occurred in the United Kingdom, 
Spanish grain production could well increase from its previous record of 
19.6 million metric tonnes to 35 million metric tonnes by 1992. With 
domestic consumption held stagnant by high internal prices (as had been the 
case in the UK) and imported grain replaced by domestic or EC grain, the US 
estimated that Spain would become a net exporter of 10-12 million metric 
tonnes by 1992, whereas historically it had been a net importer of 
4.8 million metric tonnes annually. She wondered what evidence the 
European Communities could provide to support their statement that Spanish 
grain production would not increase significantly. She also wondered 
whether the Communities would maintain that an increase in production of 
this magnitude in Spain would have no trade effects on third countries. 
The representative of the European Communities replied that such questions 
were not relevant to the Article XXIV:5 exercise being conducted by the 
Working Party. The representative of the United States stated that in 
order to come up with recommendations, the Working Party had to examine the 
trade effects of the accession of Spain and Portugal to the Communities. 
Since the extension of the CAP to Spain and Portugal would have significant 
trade effects, such questions were within the purview of the Working Party. 
The Chairman recalled that the mandate of the Working Party "was to 
examine, in the light of the relevant provisions of the General Agreement, 
the provisions of the documents concerning the accession of Portugal and 
Spain to the European Communities, taking into account other relevant GATT 
documents, and to report to the Council". 

65. The representative of Argentina recalled that in reply to questions 92 
and 93, the Communities had stated that production would not vary 
significantly in Spain after accession because a support system similar to 
the CAP had been in operation in that country. It was necessary to know 
whether support prices under the old system had been similar to or 
different from the current ones. The representative of the 
European Communities said that the Working Party was not required to 
evaluate the internal price support policies for different products. 

66. The representative of Australia said, in connection with question 98, 
that they expected a significant displacement of their rice exports to 
Spain and Portugal, as a result of accession. Long grain rice which they 
exported to Portugal in significant quantities, would attract a high levy. 
Australia calculated that their exports to the Portuguese market would 
become non-competitive as had happened following the accession of the 
United Kingdom. The representative of the European Communities said that 
Portugal imported 120.000 tonnes of unmanufactured rice which corresponded 
to 83.000 tonnes of bleached rice. It was unlikely that Portugal would 
cease to import rice simply because of the introduction of the levy system. 
The European Communities were a big importer of long-grain rice, for 
reasons of taste, and comparison between what happened 15 years ago at the 
time of the accession of Northern countries and what would happen now, was 
not appropriate. The accession of Spain of Portugal to the Communities 
would raise the standard of living in these countries and this could be 
expected to generate an increase in consumption. Since long-grain rice was 
not produced in sufficient quantities inside the Communities, these 
countries would continue to rely on imports. 
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Fruits and.Vegetables 

67. With respect to questions 100 and 101, the representative of Australia 
sought a reply as to what type of production aids would be available to 
Spain after the first four marketing years following accession as well as 
a comparison between the old and new production aid system, since it was 
the relativity which counted. The representative of the 
European Communities explained that for fresh fruits and vegetables a 
two-part transitional period for adaptation to community mechanisms had 
been envisaged. During the first 4 years, the domestic production aid 
mechanism in Spain would not be identical to the one in the rest of the 
Communities. A limitation had therefore been put on processing aids. 
After the transitional period, production of fresh fruits and vegetables 
would be subjected to Community-wide systems and the limitation on 
processing aids related to transitional mechanisms would be removed. A 
comparison between Community aids and previous mechanisms was not really 
relevant. Interested delegations could be referred to the Communities' 
Official Journal which would indicate that production aids had been reduced 
to such an extent that no inducements were provided anymore for production. 

68. The representative of New Zealand referred to questions 28 and 29 in 
L/5984/Add.l and asked why the Communities had replied that the application 
of Community references prices for apples and pears in Spain and Portugal 
should "normally" have no impact on production and/or trade. With respect 
to question 27, which the EC considered did not come within the framework 
of Article XXIV, he asked, in the light of Article XXIV:4, whether the 
application of the CAP in Spain and Portugal would not raise obstacles to 
the trade of other contracting parties. The representative of the European 
Communities replied that the reference price mechanism had no effect on 
production. It only aimed at controlling imports at abnormally low prices 
subjecting these to a compensatory tax. Structural CAP funds could not be 
examined in the framework of an exercise assessing the incidence of 
measures taken at the border. The representative of New Zealand added that 
Article XVI:1 foresaw possible effects on trade, and should be looked at in 
the light of Article XXIV:4 which required that additional barriers to 
trade not be raised. 

69. The representative of Brazil asked how the accession of Spain and 
Portugal would affect the Communities' imports of citrus and in particular 
orange juice from third countries. The response to question 103 had only 
addressed Mediterranean countries. She was interested to know whether the 
Communities expected to become self-sufficient in those products after 
accession. The representative of the European Communities replied that 
there should not normally be changes in the Communities' imports of citrus 
and citrus juice after accession. The EC/10 and also Spain and Portugal 
required imports from third countries including Brazil. 

Sugar 

70. The representative of Australia asked, with respect to questions 105 
and 106, in what way Spanish and Portuguese sugar exports might benefit 
from export refunds. Spain had stocks of sugar of about 800-900,000 tonnes 
which would indicate a need to export about 300,000 tonnes. Although the 
Communities in their response indicated that these stocks would not benefit 
from EC export refunds, it was not clear whether they would benefit from 
Spanish export refunds. The representative of the European Communities 



Spec(86)60 
Page 28 

replied that calculations had been made to determine what could be 
considered to be a normal carry-over stock after accession. The rest had 
to be exported outside the European Communities without EC refunds. As the 
EC had always avoided massive inflows of sugar into world markets, she did 
not think that Spanish exports would create additional difficulties for the 
world market of sugar. The representative of Australia added that they 
expected Portuguese sugar production to triple and wondered therefore about 
the Communities' expectations with regard to increases in production 
quotas, in the longer term. The representative of the European Communities 
replied that the Treaty set out the production quotas allocated to Spain 
and Portugal and she did not think that in the case of Portugal the figure 
was three times as high as the one which had previously existed. Anyway, 
Portuguese production of raw sugar was very small compared to consumption. 
The conditions prevailing in the world market for sugar did not provide 
encouragement for additional production but she could not make a definite 
forecast. 

Meats and Dairy 

71. The representative of New Zealand said, with respect to questions 108 
and 111, that a situation of high support price would lead to declining 
demand. He asked whether the Communities expected demand for meat not to 
be affected by price changes which would follow on the adoption of the CAP. 
He could not understand, however, that any change in domestic demand could 
be considered, ipso facto, to mean a reduction in imports. That would 
depend on the price competitiveness of imports in relation to domestic 
production. 
Noting that Spain and Portugal were self-sufficient in sheepmeat and that 
production fell short of demand in the Communities, he wondered why the 
Communities could not apply to the sheepmeat sector the response given to 
question 66, i.e. that no sudden change was expected in the structure and 
volume of trade. In relation to question 33 in L/5984/Add.1, he wondered 
whether the existence of a State-trading organization constituted a 
restriction to trade. The representative of the European Communities said 
that the comments made did not come within the purview of the Working 
Party. State-trading organizations no longer existed since 1 March 1986. 

72. With respect to question 109 in L/5984, the representative of 
Australia asked how the response concerning beef quotas could be reconciled 
with the fact that the Communities intended to renegotiate under 
Article XXIV:6 these quotas which were left as a blank in the Communities' 
offer. The representative of the European Communities replied that the 
Communities applied all bound concessions in the CCT, including the quotas 
for beef and other products. Spain and Portugal, as members of the 
Communities, would share in these quotas. The blanks were a separate 
question, which would be settled in Article XXIV:6 negotiations. 

73. The representative of New Zealand stated that since support policies 
could affect trade, it was legitimate to ask what assessment the Communities 
had made of the likely production effects of their régime for sheepmeat in 
the next few years. The reply to questions 108 and 111, only stated that 
production and trade would depend primarily on the trend of domestic 
demand, and he wondered if the Communities were prepared to adjust support 
policies in response to trends in such demand and whether this could be 
linked to the projected reform of the CAP mentioned in the response to 
question 66. The representative of the European Communities said that the 
situation in the meat market was such that there was no reason for 
providing an encouragement to production. There had been no changes in 
support prices in Spain and Portugal after accession. Any increase in 
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domestic production would be in response to an increase in domestic demand. 
Demand could be expected to increase when the standard of living in the new 
members rose and explanations should not be sought in support policies. 
The representative of New Zealand asked whether the representative of the 
European Communities was prepared to state that the adoption by Spain and 
Portugal of the CAP support régime would not constitute an additional 
barrier to trade in the meaning of Article XXIV:4. The representative of 
the European Communities replied that no such barriers were introduced and 
that to the contrary the markets which had been previously closed were 
being opened. However, support policies were not relevant to the 
Article XXIV:5 exercise. 

74. The representative of Brazil asked for information on the variable 
levies applied in Spain to imports of frozen pork and poultry. The 
representative of the European Communities replied that she had no precise 
figures at her disposal and that normally levies for poultry and pork meat 
were deducted from the cereal rations which these animals consumed and that 
therefore they constituted a form of indirect levies. When these levies 
were applied the price differences in the markets of the old and the new 
members could be taken into consideration. 

75. The representative of New Zealand referred to the replies to 
questions 38 and 39 in L/5894/Add.l which seemed to imply that the import 
levies introduced in Spain and Portugal were applied across the board. 
However, it was also stated that a number of quantitative restrictions on 
imports of certain dairy products were maintained in Portugal. The 
representative of the European Communities replied that the levy system was 
applied in Spain and Portugal since their accession. The Communities' 
bilateral agreements with third countries on the supply of dairy products 
would also be applied by Spain and Portugal. Additional Protocols would 
have to be negotiated with such countries for both Spain and Portugal, 
except that a transition in stages was envisaged in Portugal. The 
representative of New Zealand noted that the traditional trade flows 
between his country and the new member states did not take place under the 
bilateral agreement which New Zealand had with the Communities. Once 
levies were imposed these traditional trade flows would end and he 
therefore enquired what arrangements the Communities had made for enabling 
them to continue. The representative of the European Communities replied 
that the restrictions to access into the Spanish and Portuguese markets 
would be gradually lifted. During a transitional period of 10 years some 
would be maintained according to Community regulations which would ensure 
that traditional trade flows were preserved. At the end of the 
transitional period the Community régime would be applied. 

C. Future work 

76. Concerning further information for the Working Party, a number of 
points were made in addition to those incorporated in Section I above. The 
representative of Canada said that the Working Party should have available 
to it lists of measures which were applied in the constituent members of 
the customs union prior to enlargement, those applied during the interim 
transition period and those which would be maintained after the 
transitional period. The measures had to be classified by tariff item 
numbers or CCCN headings and the listings should also contain statistics on 
imports into the constituent territories from contracting parties not 
parties to the Treaty of Accession. Much of the information needed for the 
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preparation of these listings would already be available to the secretariat 
in the form of notifications to the Group on Quantitative Restrictions and 
Other Non-Tariff Measures, the Committee on Balance-of-Payments 
Restrictions and the Committee on Trade in Agriculture. Information not 
available in the secretariat should be provided by the Parties to the 
Treaty. With respect to duties, the Working Party should be provided with 
listings showing, by bound and unbound tariff item, imports into the 
constituent territories supplying at m.f.n. rates. The listings would also 
show, by bound and unbound tariff item, the duties paid prior to accession, 
and after accession as well as the difference in duties paid, positive and 
negative. As concerned post-accession duty rates for which information was 
not available, the listings would use as a proxy unbound rates at a 
prohibitively high level. The representative of Australia requested that a 
list be provided of agricultural products subject to variable import levies 
and other non-tariff measures in Spain and Portugal as a consequence of the 
extension of the CAP to those countries, that a calculation be supplied of 
the protective incidence of these measures, including their impact on 
imports from third countries, since their imposition on 1 March 1986 and an 
indication of what this incidence/impact could be in the future, that a 
comparison be made with the protective measures (if any) existing before 
enlargement on these same agricultural products, and that an assessment be 
made of projected supply and demand in the adherent countries for the 
agricultural products, including products subject to variable levies. 
These requests were supported by a number of other delegations. The 
representative of the European Communities replied that much of the 
information requested was anyway already available in the GATT. Some was 
available in official publications of the Communities. A comparison of the 
situation prevailing in Spain and Portugal with the one which would prevail 
in the transitional period and information on some internal measures were 
not relevant or necessary for the purposes of the Working Party, as an 
examination of the drafting history of Article XXIV would show. Because 
the Working Party was concerned with general incidence, information had to 
be across the board, and not related to specific products. Nor could the 
Communities agree to make a distinction in the tariff data between 
preferential and non-preferential sources as the Article XXIV:5(a) exercise 
covered all trade flows. This type of information could be made available 
in the course of Article XXIV:6 negotiations, as would the information on 
the blank items. It might be considered useful for the Working Party to 
postpone coming to conclusions until these negotiations were further 
advanced. It appeared unlikely that new information would enable the 
Communities to convince other members of the Working Party and the question 
was, therefore, how far one had to go before one could conclude that no 
agreement was possible. The secretariat might indicate whether 
quantification exercises had been successful in the past but he doubted 
whether accuracy was achievable. Thus, Annex 15 in NTM/W/17 contained an 
evaluation of the situation in Spain and Portugal which was erroneous. The 
representative of the secretariat said that the evaluation contained in 
that document had been based on notifications made under procedures for 
complete notifications of quantitative restrictions. 

77. After some further discussion of future work and the information 
needed, the Chairman suggested that some consultations be conducted on this 
subject, before the next meeting of the Working Party which was fixed for 
2-3 December 1986. The secretariat would provide a paper on the data that 
has been supplied, and the analyses of that data that have been done in 
previous examinations of customs unions and free trade areas under 
Article XXIV. It was so decided. 
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ANNEX I 

RESTRICTIONS QUANTITATIVES 

Liste des positions tarifaires (NIHEXE) du secteur agricole 

libéralisées au 1.1.1986 ou au 1er mars 1986. 

Liste A):ESPA6NE - avec indication du volume des importations 1985 

(x 1000 ECU) vers Espagne et EUR-10 

Liste B):PORTUGAL - avec indication du volume des importations 1985 

Cx 1000 ECU) vers Portugal et EUR-10 
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0 
0 
o 
0 
1 
0 

1916 
49 
0 
0 
60 •• 
64 

" : 42 
1 

238 
0 

o 
. 13 

o 
0 
o • 
6 
0 
0 
0 

603196 
7 
0 

EUROSTAT - CONEXT 

IMPORTATIONS 

EUR10 S 

50632 
192766 
51215 
92970 
192069 
3661 
233 

156353 
70 
402 
1506 
1357 
1756 
10576 

221 
10167 
8719 
896 

2422 
4696 
67S9 
4640 
1346 
4527 
3222 

0 
18 

1090 
25 
76 

1054 
• 6782 

8 
44 
69 

3431 
146437 

2645 
473 

3061 
372 

1733 
607733 

1 
5478 

PAR PRODUIT IT OCCLARANT 

DE 

UNITES 
OfCIARANT 

MKEXE 

100619 
100625 
100627 
100641 
100643 
100645 
100647 
100650 
100791 
100793 
100794 
100796 
100798 
110151 
110153 
110155 
110161 
110169 
110192 
110199 
110265 
110267 
110281 
110282 
110287 
110218 
110291 
110292 
110293 
110410 
110490 
110811 
110820 
110840 
110850 
120411 
120415 
120430 
120610 
120690 
120810 
130311 
130317 
140500 
150130 
SOURCE: 

. 

• ° • 

, 

-

EUROSTAT 

PAYS GATT 

• VALEUR (000 

ESPAGNE 

3099 
0 - -. 

5395 
0 
0 
0 
1 
0 

436 
921 
0 

523C 
27 
0 

c 37 
0 

n 0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 

n 23 
26 
0 
0 
39 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
11 
0 

491 
3592 

0 
- CONEXT 

FWIOSTAl-e 

GXU 

ECU) 

EUR10 S 

28380 
10150 

246592 
11 
46 

2921 
5923"» 
32567 
21911 
5374 
22 

215A0 
401 
26 
3 

21» 
134 
124 
SS4 
43 
13 
63 
34 
0 
0 
20 
27 
0 
19 
55 

13991 
1721 
32 
209 
3923 

0 

n 117 
27933 
3561 
2340 
8157 
3504 
25591 
664 

01/10/19M6 TAM.CAU 1 SECTION 

KIKEXE 

150311 
150319 
150391 
150399 
15C705 
15C709 
150711 

. 150712 
150713 
151010 
151010 
151051 
151055 
151110 
151190 
151710 
151720 
151710 

| 151740 
| 151750 

160211 
16C215 
160217 
160221 
160223 
160224 
160225 
160252 
160253 
160261 
160269 
160299 
170110 
170171 
170199 
170218 
170226 
170228 
170731 
170241 
170749 
170300 
19072C 
190221 
190225 
SOURCE! 

. 

ESPAGNE 

0 
0 • 
0 
0 . 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 

• - 28 
0 

915 
0 
0 

400 
0 
0 
o • 
0 
0 
0 

o 0 
o • 
0 

o 0 
« 0 

142' 
0 
0 
0 

• 19 
... 0 

0 
0 
0 

• 103 
0 
0 

. o 
2776 

0 
0 
0 

EUROSTAT - CONEXT 

1.1 f 

f 

y 

EUR10 S 

426 
15 
5 

36 
36785 
40334 

5 
34 
2* 

4017 
1154 
86735 
51749 
28353 
415.1 

s 
0 
0 
17 

3022 
218 

17R75 
2091 
5596 
6663 
4517 
131 
2547 

316713 
0 

844 
157 

18493 
348276 
37723 

no 420 
913 
5362 1 

1 
3313 

242750 
160 

10S7 
96 

0) «o 
vt n 
n n 

u> CD 
u> o» 

o> 
o 



I"»PO»nTIONS P M TEOnUIT ET DrClASAKT FinO'.TAI-C 02 /1C/19B6 T»HUÏAU r . rcT io ' i 1.1 

•JEC IKE STATISTIOUE 
.ANriEE OASE 1935 

ntnntt 
19C229 
19C231 
190239 
1902(1 
190249 
190251 
19C259 
190261 
190249 
190271 
190279 
19P280 
19C291 
193299 
19H310 
1«>C3«»a 
190400 
190510 
19C530 
1O0590 
103710 
10C720 
19C750 
190740 
19C770 
1937*0 
IMSIO 
19C821 
19C331 
190*39 
1908*1 
19C249 
150551 
19P559 
1«C««1 
19C349 
15)*71 
19?P79 
19C8<1 

19.3859 
20C24C 
20C300 
200*10 
2CC420 
SOURCE! EUROSTAT -

JA4- DEC 45 

« 

ESPAGNE 

0 
0 
0 
« 

57 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
5 
0 
0 
25 
0 
0 

c 
0 
29 
0 
0 

• 0 
0 
«7 
0 
30 
1 
0 
0 
17 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
55 
0 
0 
* 
25 
C 
0 
0 

T - COHEXT 

EUR10 S 

18 
7350 
2170 
5900 
9*8 
6532 
31 

3573 
3794 
504 
16 
172 
32 
44 

319t 
5164 
1500 
«56 
10 A3 
2133 
1**34 
598 
«027 
1259 
156 

76 V5 
1Ï* 

*0?5 
*2* 

4 506 
300 6.5 
4106 
33 

3641 
3443 
43H 
4«05 
10771 
651 
719 

4137 
14477 
125 

1811 
1 

NIHEXE 

20C430 
23C480 
20C521 
20CS32 

' 20C516 
2GC543 
20C551 
2CC553 
200555 
2CC559 
20CS40 
20C601 
20C603 
2CC604 
20C536 
2CC6C9 
200613 
20C617 
2CC622 
2CC623 
20C<25 
200623 
200629 
23C632 
200633 
2CC63S 
20C636 
20C687 
20C688 
2CC639 
200690 
20C691 
20C692 
20C693 
210494 
?CC6"J5 
2CC4I6 
20C497 
200694 
2CC699 
20C706 
20C710 
20C713 
20C715 
2CC723 
SOURCE 

nr 
UNITES 

DECLARANT 

. 

: EUROSTAT 

PATS r,.m <:xu 

« VALEUR (OCC ECU) 

ESPAGNE EUR13 S 

30 2CC6 
10 55 
0 15 
0 521 
0 3 
0 311 
C 4*3 
0 572 
0 260 
3 1934 
0 302 

3118 39863 
S 30«3 
n o 
C 1 

s* ? 
1?* 13 
C 0 
0 0 
0 0 
0 0 
0 25 
0 2931 
0 0 
0 2 
0 1445 
0 176 
C 84 
0 5* 
0 2150 
C 44 

111 4833 
0 51 
5 735 
0 433 
5 13'1 
0 714 
0 211 
16 103 

1Ï013 36341 
33 117 
9 25 
0 1» 
C 50 
G 25441 

- COHCXT 

NIKEXE 

200732 
20C733 
20C737 
20C73B 
20C74Q 
20C746 
20C751 
20C73S 
200760 
200766 
20C768 
20C772 
200774 
200776 
200777 
200731 
20C732 
200784 
20C73S 
200788 
20C75O 
20C791 
20C792 
20C794 
203795 
200797 
20C793 
210510 
21C530 
21C701 • 
210702 
210703 
21C704 
210705 
210706 
210707 
21C70B 
210709 
210711 
210712 
210713 
210714 
21C71S 
210716 
210717 
SCURCF: 

ESPAGNE 

0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 

• • 0 
0 
1C 
0 
0 

v. o. 
26 
7 
25 
0 
21 
2 
0 
0 
0 
c 
59 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 

EUROSTAT - CO"»EXT 

EUR10 S 

10 
3 
0 
0 
29 

12193 
9070 
992 

6437 
301 
1540 

9 
10 
0 
3 
•i 
0 

54 
445 

1 
174 

5 
7 
0 
0 
1 
15 

12198 
575 

89215 
691 
163 

5199 
1711 
573 

1905 
227 
143 
336 
43 
7 

7101 
63V» 

311 

oi -a 
oa n 
fB r> 

w oo 
*• o» 

o 
O 

* .^ 



• # 

IMPORTATIONS PAR PRODUIT CT DECLARANT CUROSTAT-C 02/10/1986 TABLEAU 1 SECTION 1.1 

JAH- DEC «5 

REGINE STATISTIQUE 
.ANNEE RASE 198S 

« 

M H E X E - ESPAGNE 

21C718 
21C719 
210720 
210721 :• 
210722 •..-.; 
21C728 • 
21C729 
21C730 
210732 
210733 
210734 
21C736 
21C737 
21C738 
21C739 
21C740 
210742 
21C743 
21C744 
210746 
21C747 
21C749 ••••:•. 
21C751 
210752 
210753 
210754 
210755 
210756 
21C757 
210758 >.• • 
21G759 
210760 
21C762 
21C764 
210766 
210767 
21C768 
210773 
21C772 
21C774 
21C776 
210777 
210778 
210779 

0 
" :-*• 0 

0 
o 

. 123 
227 
0 
0 
10 
0 
0 

.'•• o 
• • • - • $ 

0 
0 
0 
40 
167 
0 
12 
0 

• . 0 
0 
0 

, 0 
;•:'• o 
' * 0 
•'• 0 

• 0 
• 0 
0 

• 0 
0 
0 
0 
51 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 

.... o 

. »E 

UNITES 
DECLARANT 

PATS CATT EXU 

VALEUR (000 ECU) 

SOURCE: EUROSTAT - COHEXT 

EUR10 S . 

2 
0 
3 •'.. 

117 •;• 
2661 .• 

10779 . 
1830 . 
2887 
5674 
3737 
950 
841- :•• 

3151 
1457 
1360 
427 

4898 
1253 

80 
4397 
2029 
134 -
34 
0 

110 
141 

4 • 
4- ••• 

163 
75 
0 
55 
4 

110 
549 . 
537 
0 

• 198 
112 
22 
0 
13 
0 
49 
' 

NINEXE 

21C730 
21C731 
210732 
210783 
2107-14 
210785 
2107S6 
210787 
21C788 
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24C129 . 0 5906 
24CH1 0 36629 
24C149 1806 10642 
240151 0 38711 
240159.. . " . . . . 204 18744 
240161 " • • '••• 0 7921 
240163 ; 0 4643 
240165 «681 95850 
240169 ..„_ - . . . 0 1325 
240171 . • . • 93633- . 52226 
240173 ".*•:•. 0 . 3767S 
240174 • 0 2011 
240176 * :;:''"-"•• .' 2355. 8606 
240177 0 27C32 
240178 ..:, . -0 -...' 30877 
240180 0 35495 

24C210 4288 21960 
24C220 • 10473 26536 
24C230 272 2356 
24C240 ... 0 . 6 2 8 
240291 224 48208 
24C299 797 760 
SOURCE! EUROSTAT - COHEXT 

T» 
01 

og 
n 
w 
m 

w 
•3 
n 
r> 
oo 
o» 
ON 

o 



JA1- DEC E5 

«ECI-F STATISTIQUE 4 
ANNEE 3AS6 
NINE*: 

010232 
010234 
C1C236 
C1C24? 
C1C24J 
01C29C 

010411 
010421 
010431 
C10439 

320251 
02C2C3 
C2i*2:5 
C2C20t 
020217 
020209 
020211 
020214 
020215 
020216 
020218 
020251 
020255 
020259 . 
020261 
020262 
020263 
020264 
02C266 
020268 
020269 
020271 
020273 
020275 
020241 
0202S3 
0202^5 
0202«6 
0202*7 
0202ÎI". 
02029C 

020310 
SCfURCE: 

1935 

— 

• 

PORTUGAL 

0 
0 
C 
R 

a 
C 

C 
C 
0 
0 

c 
c 
c 
c 
a 0 
0 

. . .._. Q 
0 
0 
0 
0 

•• o - • 
0 ... . 

.0 
- •• - o • 

0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 

• 0 
0 

0 
EUtOSTAT - CO^EKT 

!*.PO<!TATtOl» 

p 

EUR10 3 

20304 
15656 
20572 
95709 
1224 
51 

26 
M 

77207 

no 
1 

1752 
16173 

0 
U011 
3514 

3 
32684 
2915 
761 -
97 

4918 
- 904 

• 12361 
;. so 

.-•H ••—vo -
39 

1035. • 
9 
26 
75 

6774 
7935 
26530 
9957 
106 
92 

13835 
965 
67 

642 

34095 

5 PAR P30IÎUIT fT (KClAiaNT 

!»C PATS r W T 

UKITFS = VALEUR (000 
, DECLARANT 

HI.1EXE PORTUGAL 

020390 0 
MU' 

040111 0 
040171 0 
OtOKî o 
040111 0 
04P1J5 0 
04013J 0 

040211 0 
04C221 0 
040223 0 
040223 0 
040229 0 
C40231 3173 
040233 190 
040213 0 
040239 0 
040242 0 
040245 0 
040247 0 
040249 0 
040250 0 

.040261 0 
040263 0 
040269 0 
040271 0 

*V040273 '.'•'•' 0 
• .040279 0 
: 040281 0 
.040292 0 
040299 0 
040310 434 
040390 405 
040531 0 
040539 0 
040551 0 
040553 0 
040555 0 
090460 1 
110120 a 
113151 0 
110153 0 
110155 0 
110161 0 

CU»OiTAT-C 

EXU 

ECU) . < 

EUR10 S ] 

3151 I 

76 I 
0 

1447 I 
4 i 

3 7 5 •! 
1155 
. 
6203 | 

10 
76 
1"? 
16 

345 
54 
14 
9 

74 
1 
2 
0 

982 
3 
0 

•. o •. 
0 '. 

•:-<•..3 -T-
' 0 

• 460 
22 
0 

189261 
260 
2110 
1533 
69 
497 
11» 

11626 
1939 
.26 

0 / 217 / 
134 / 

C1/10/19."f 

1 
Ki«E*n 

110169 • 
1101»»2 
110199 

. 15I'2*C 
! 11"?»C 
15Î705 
15C7C9 
153711 
150712 
150713 

i 

7* " "' ' * 

' 

TAÎLSMI 1 SCCT1CM 

PORTUGAL 

0 
0 
0 

1103 

c 
0 
0 
0 
0 

• 6 

. 
• 

1.1 B 

EUR10 S j 

124 ! 
554 ; 

40 
4 053 
574 

36755 
403:'.I ' 

5 / 
34/ 
29/ 

01 13 
0Q n 
a o 
u> oo 

w 

o 

. ^ t'^% 



Spec(86)60 
Page 37 

SECTEUR DE LA PECHE 

Liste des positions tarifaires (4 chiffres) libéralisées à partir du 

1 janvier 1986 

Portugal 

ex 03.01 

ex 03.02 

ex 03.03 

ex 16.04 

ex 16.05 

ex 23.01 

Espagne 

idem 

Les sous-positions libéralisées correspondent à un volume de 

commerce de 135 Mio ECU pour l'Espagne et de 5 Mio ECU pour le 

Portugal. 

La réponse à la question 72 (Doc L/5984) comprend une liste de 

sous-positions des mêmes positions à 4 chiffres gui n'ont pas été 

libéralisées au 1er janvier 1986. 
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REGIME GENERAL 

PORTUGAL P rodu i t s i n d u s t r i e l s antérieurement soumis à des r e s t r i c t i o n s à 
l ' i m p o r t a t i o n e t l i b é r a l i s é s au 1er j a n v i e r 1986 

ex 3901 Produits de condensation ... adhésifs 

ex 3902 Produits tfe. polymérisation ... adhésifs 

ex 3903 cellulose, nitrates., fibre vulcanisée ... adhésifs 

ex 3904 matières albuminoîdes durcies ... adhésifs 

ex 3905 résines naturelles ... adhésifs 

ex 3906 autres polymères, résines artificielles ... adhésifs 

54.03 fils de lin ou de ramie, non cond. vente 

54.04 fils de lin ou de ramie, cond. ... 

55.01 coton en masse 

55.02 linters de coton 

55.04 coton cardé ou peigné 

ex 57.04 sisal et autres fibres d'agaves 

57.05 fils de chanvre 

ex 70.19 fragments et éclats pour mosaïque 

87.03 voitures autom. à usages spéciaux 

<! 

En vue de son adhésion, le Portugal a renoncé à ses mesures BOP. Dans ce cadre, 
il a renoncé à la mise en oeuvre, soit au 1er avril 1985, soit au 1er janvier 
1986, des contingents suivants: 

08.01 A, D, E, F, G, H 
73.36 AI, II, BI, BII, CI, Cil 
84.15 CI, Cil 
84.17 FI 
84.41 AI, A U 
85.06 AI 
85.06 A U , BI, II, III, IV 
85.12 A U , BII, DI 
85.12 CI, Cil, EU 
85.15 AIIX (Radio Broadcast) 
85.15 AIII (Télévision) 
87.09 AI + 87-10 

87.09 A U , ex B. 
92.12 AI, ex III * 
93.04 AI, II, B • 93.05 
94.01 +.94.03 
97.01 + 97.02 «• 97.03 



ESPAGNE - REGIME GENERAL 

P r o d u i t s i n d u s t r i e l s l i b é r é s 

dans l e c a d r e de l ' é l a r g i s s e m e n t 

( l i s t e non e x h a u s t i v e ) 
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m 

(t 

1 e r 

2 5 . 0 2 
2 6 . 0 3 
2 7 . 1 6 
2 8 . 0 8 
2 8 . 1 5 
2 8 . 3 8 
2 8 . 4 6 
2 8 . 5 1 
2 9 . 1 6 
2 9 . 2 5 
2 9 . 3 5 
3 0 . 0 2 
3 2 . 0 9 
3 3 . 0 6 
3 8 . 0 7 
3 9 . 0 1 
4 4 . 1 6 
4 4 . 1 7 
4 4 . 2 8 
5 1 . 0 3 
5 7 . 0 6 
5 7 . 0 7 
5 7 . 1 1 
5 9 . 0 1 
5 9 . 0 2 
5 9 . 0 4 
5 9 . 0 6 
5 9 . 1 1 
5 9 . 1 2 
5 9 . 1 4 
5 9 . 1 5 
62 .04 
6 9 . 1 3 
7 0 . 1 7 
7 0 . 2 1 
7 1 . 0 2 
7 1 . 0 7 
7 1 . 0 8 

g r o u p e 

7 1 . 0 9 
7 1 . 1 0 
7 1 . 1 4 
7 3 . 2 3 
7 3 . 3 6 
7 3 . 4 0 
7 4 . 1 9 
7 8 . 0 1 
7 8 . 0 2 
7 8 . 0 3 
7 8 . 0 4 
7 8 . 0 5 
7 8 . 0 6 
8 1 . 0 4 
8 7 . 0 3 
8 7 . 1 4 
9 7 . 0 1 
9 7 . 0 4 
9 8 . 0 5 

2ème 

2 6 . 0 1 
2 7 . 0 1 
27 .14 
2 7 . 1 5 
28 .02 
28 .14 
28 .42 
28 .48 
28 .50 
2 9 . 1 5 
2 9 . 2 3 
29 .30 
2 9 . 3 1 
29 .42 
29 .44 
3 1 . 0 3 
31 .04 
3 4 . 0 1 
34 .02 
37 .04 
3 7 . 0 5 
3 8 . 1 1 
38 .19 
3 9 . 0 3 
4 0 . 0 6 
4 2 . 0 3 
4 3 . 0 3 
4 4 . 1 5 
4 4 . 1 8 
4 4 . 2 3 

g roupe 

5 5 . 0 1 
5 5 . 0 3 
55 .04 
5 6 . 0 6 
5 8 . 0 3 
5 8 . 0 8 
5 9 . 0 3 
5 9 . 0 5 
59 .07 
5 9 . 0 8 
60 .06 
6 3 . 0 1 
70 .20 
71 .04 
7 1 . 0 5 
7 1 . 0 6 
7 1 . 1 1 
7 1 . 1 3 
7 2 . 0 1 
7 6 . 1 5 
8 4 . 1 1 
92 .12 
9 7 . 0 5 
9 7 . 0 8 
9 8 . 1 2 


